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CHAIR KANE: (Gavel.) Council's Committee of the Whole

19

will come to order. For the record, we have in

20

attendance the Vice-Chair of the Committee,

21

Councilmember Riki Hokama, as well as Members

22

Carroll, Nishiki, Tavares. Excused is Council Chair

23

Pat Kawano and Committee Members Molina and Johnson.
SPECIAL COUNSEL (REAPPORTIONMENT BASE)

24

COW-46(8)

25

CHAIR KANE: Members, I would like to direct your
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1

attention to our agenda. We have four items on

2

today's agenda. All of these -- Well, let me -- let

3

me back up and I'm -- I would like to ask the

4

Members to consider one item out of order, and that

5

would be Item No. 46(8). So if I can direct your

6

attention to the second item on the agenda. This is

7

a request for special counsel on the reapportionment

8

base.

9
10
11

Mr. Fukushima, if you can provide us with
some opening comments on this and a recommendation.
MR. FUKUSHIMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This proposal

12

was as a result of what we believed was going to be

13

the decision of the Reapportionment Committee to

14

include nonresident military dependents in the

15

reapportionment base. I think we have all learned

16

through the newspapers and other sources that the

17

Commission has rethought its policy to include the

18

nonresident military dependents.

19

These -- The reason for the request for

20

special counsel was to challenge that particular

21

finding by the Reapportionment Committee. Now, as

22

we understand it, the Reapportionment Commission is

23

going to be conducting further public hearings on

24

the various islands to receive public testimony

25

regarding their new plan. We would request that
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this Committee do one of two things, either approve

2

this request which would be dependent upon what the

3

final findings of the Reapportionment Commission

4

would be. If their final plan does include the

5

military, the nonresident military dependents, then

6

we would like to retain the Bronster firm to

7

challenge that particular provision in the

8

reapportion -- in the new reapportionment. If the

9

plan as is now as we understand it does -- that does

10

not include the nonmilitary -- the nonresident

11

military dependents, then there would be no need for

12

special counsel. So we would request either to

13

defer this or to approve it pending the final

14

resolution by the Reapportionment Commission.

15

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Fukushima. And prior to any

16

recommendation of the Chair, I would like to ask if

17

there's anybody here in the audience that wishes to

18

testify on this particular Item 46(8)? And seeing

19

none, testimony is now closed for that particular

20

item.

21

Members, it is the Chair's recommendation

22

that we defer this item. And if this item does

23

arise at the future that may cause some concern for

24

any of the members, we can have it requested back on

25

the next regularly scheduled agenda meeting and we
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6

can move forward from there.
So, Members, with no objections, deferral of
this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (PRESENT: ARAKAWA,
CARROLL, NISHIKI AND TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA AND
CHAIR KANE)
ACTION: DEFER.

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. It's been deferred.
Note for the record we do have Committee
Member Arakawa. Good afternoon, Mr. Arakawa.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Good afternoon.

11
12

COW-46(10)
SPECIAL COUNSEL AND/OR INDEMNIFICATION (HALE
0 KAULA CHURCH, ET AL. VS. THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION, ET AL., CIVIL NO. CV01-00615 SPK KSC)

13

CHAIR KANE: Excuse me. Members, thank you for allowing

14
15

that out of order agenda item.
At this point, Members, we do have three

16

items to discuss. We do have some testimony on one

17

of the items from taking a look at it. We are

18

looking at going into executive session on the three

19

remaining items, Members, and so as we have done in

20

the past, we'll allow for public testimony and

21

opening statements by the Administration and/or

22

Corporation Counsel, and then we will proceed to

23

convene an executive session to continue our

24

discussions.

25

Members, at this time if there are no

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

7

COW 10/30/01

1

objections I would like to allow for public

2

testimony on the remaining three items on the

3

agenda. Any objections to that?

4

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objection.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No.

7
8
9

. . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR KANE: Seeing none, testimony.
Those of you who are signed up to testify, I

10

will be allowing you three minutes. At the end of

11

three minutes we will let you know that you are at

12

three minutes and at that point you can decide to

13

either conclude your comments in an additional

14

minute, or at that point you can decide to come back

15

after everybody else has finished their testimony

16

and then you can conclude your testimony with an

17

additional three minutes. So you either get a total

18

of four minutes or a total of six minutes. And

19

anything less, if you would prefer to do that.

20

So with that, I ask that everybody in the

21

audience, if you could, please, if you have any

22

electronic devices, phones, pagers, if you could

23

please turn them to either the off mode or the

24

silent mode as to not disrupt the proceedings of

25

this meeting.
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With that, our first testifier is Mr. Charles

2

Hurd. And Mr. Hurd is testifying, Members, on Item

3

46(10) and his organization is he is the lawyer for

4

the Hale 0 Kaula Church.

5

Please, when you do come up, state your name

6

for the record and if you do represent an

7

organization, do so. And with that, Mr. Hurd, you

8

have the floor.

9
10

MR. HURD: Thank you, Chairman Kane. I'm appearing here
for my clients, the --

11

CHAIR KANE: If you can state your name, sir, yeah.

12

MR. HURD: Yes.

13

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

14

MR. HURD: My name is Charles Hurd. I'm an attorney. I'm

15

appearing for my clients, who are the members of the

16

congregation of Hale 0 Kaula Church.

17

The subject on your agenda is described by

18

the Corporation Counsel's resolution as the question

19

of indemnification of the Commissioners of the

20

Planning Commission as well as indemnification of

21

Mr. John Min, the Planning Director, and

22

indemnification of a hearing officer, Ms. Judith

23

Neustadter Fuqua, or whether or not special counsel

24

should be hired to defend these folks in a lawsuit

25

which was filed by myself and my co-counsel of the
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Becket Fund of Washington, D.C. It's the Becket

2

Fund for Religious Liberty.

3

What you decide on these resolutions will not

4

necessarily resolve your problem. The question of

5

conflict of interest by the Corporation Counsel's

6

office will not be resolved with any finality by

7

what you decide on this resolution. The question of

8

conflict of interest is something that my clients

9

have standing to raise before the Federal Judge

10

Samuel King and intend to do so if necessary. This

11

church was deprived of the rights of the individual

12

congregants to express their religious beliefs and

13

to worship in land that they own in the Pukalani

14

Kula District.

15

What the suit is all about I assume is going

16

to be summarized for you by Corporation Counsel Ms.

17

Takayesu, but I want to tell you that this is not

18

like any matter you have faced before involving a

19

church that seeks a Special Use Permit. What makes

20

this different is a new federal law, the Religious

21

Land Use and Institutionalized Persons Act passed

22

unanimously in the Senate and the House last year

23

and signed into law in October -- excuse me,

24

September of 2000 by President Clinton. It is a

25

whole new ball game. And the Commissioners of the
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Planning Commission were told to ignore this law.
You have before you several letters from

3

Planning Commissioners as well as the hearings

4

officer asking that you indemnify them on the basis

5

that they relied on advice of counsel from a

6

Corporation Counsel Brian Moto. What he told them

7

is that the federal law is without -- outside their

8

jurisdiction. And that's described very carefully

9

for you in a letter that you have -- I don't know if

10

you have copies of it, each of you individually, but

11

it's from Susan Moikeha, one of the Planning

12

Commissioners.

13

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Hurd, you are at three minutes. You have

14

that choice of concluding in a minute or coming back

15

after everybody has an opportunity to testify.

16
17

MR. HURD: I would appreciate it if I could reserve, Mr.
Chairman.

18

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

19

MR. HURD: For three minutes.

20

CHAIR KANE: Thank you very much.

21
22
23

Members, any questions will be posed to him
at the conclusion of his testimony.
Next to testify, excuse me, is, I'm sorry,

24

Thom Foster. If you can come forward, please. And,

25

again, state your name for the record and if you
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represent an organization, sir.
MR. FOSTER: Thank you. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, and

3

Members. I am Thom Foster. I am here personally,

4

but I also represent the Hale 0 Kaula Church. I am

5

an elder and a director of that organization. I

6

also live at the top of on Anuhea Place. The

7

property that we are trying to get a Special Use

8

Permit for is on Anuhea Place, also. I own a

9

property on the street and I also live on that

10

street.

11

Hale 0 Kaula Church has served the Maui

12

community for over 40 years from a location in

13

Haiku. Our Haiku facility is only a half acre in

14

size. It has three buildings and very limited

15

parking. We searched for property in the Haiku area

16

from 1984 to 1986 and were unable to find anything

17

available in that area. In 1986 we started a

18

property search in the whole Up-Country area and I

19

actually headed up a committee in 1988 in -- in even

20

intensifying that property search. In 1990 we

21

finally found a property on Anuhea Place that we

22

were able to purchase that met our criteria, which

23

was -- an important criteria was the need for

24

agricultural property.

25

I've been on Maui 19 years, since 1982.
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1

Prior to that I was living in Iowa, which was my

2

home state, and actually was a part of the Shiloh

3

Church there in Colonna, Iowa, which is also a part

4

of the Living Word Fellowship, the affiliated

5

churches that Hale 0 Kaula is also a part of. There

6

I had opportunity to be part of our Joseph's

7

Ministry, which is one of the emphases of the Living

8

Word Fellowship, and it's -- it teaches about

9

providing for the sustenance and the welfare of

10

God's people and the stewardship of land and the

11

earth.

12

At Shiloh I was involved with food

13

preparation, food processing. I was involved with

14

grain farming there. I was involved with greenhouse

15

and the growing of vegetables and greens. And I

16

really got a vision for this portion of our beliefs.

17

As I say, I moved here in 1982. We -- I became a

18

part of the Hale 0 Kaula Church soon after that.

19

Two of the central reasons that we looked for

20

a different property in the '80s was the lack of

21

space we had, we had the half-acre property which we

22

have had for 40 years, but there was no room for our

23

children. And there was very little space for a

24

play area. The front steps of the church were only

25

20 feet from the Haiku Road. Parking was so limited
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1

that we oftentimes had many cars parking up and down

2

Haiku Road.

3

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Foster, you're at three minutes.

4

MR. FOSTER: Thank you.

5

CHAIR KANE: You need to choose at this time do you want

6

to take a minute to conclude, or you want to come

7

back and --

8

MR. FOSTER: I'll take a minute to conclude.

9

CHAIR KANE: Thank you very much.

10

MR. FOSTER: So there were two central reasons why we

11

started looking for a property. One was for our

12

children's welfare. We had no space so there was

13

constant concern for their safety on a small

14

property with three buildings and parking stuffed on

15

to a half an acre. The other reason was this

16

Joseph's Ministry. And so we had some fruit trees,

17

we were able to do a few things, but there just was

18

a very limited experience that we could look to.

19

That's why we chose to look for a 5-acre property,

20

that was one of our criteria, and we really desired

21

to express our earnestness and our belief in

22

agriculture, in teaching our children and providing

23

for ourselves organic farming and gardening, taking

24

care of the earth, getting away from chemicals and

25

pesticides and inorganic fertilizers. It's a very

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 10/30/01

1
2
3

14

important part of our belief system.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Foster. Thank you very much.
Members, any questions for Mr. Foster?

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes.

5

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Nishiki.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. In this

7

indemnification -- I would like to know more about

8

Joseph's Ministry. Did you -- You were seeking a

9

Special Use Permit --

10
11
12

CHAIR KANE: If you can speak into the mike, Mr. Nishiki.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You were seeking a Special Use

13

Permit that was ultimately denied? Can you give me

14

the specifics of what your business was with the

15

Maui Planning Commission?

16

MR. FOSTER: Right. So we were seeking permission to

17

build an additional story on to an existing building

18

and to have services, religious services, Christian

19

services, on the property. That was denied.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: The denial was based on?

21

MR. FOSTER: I don't know. Perhaps someone else, another

22

one of our speakers could answer that more clearly.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.

24

MR. FOSTER: But I --

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'm done.
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MR. FOSTER: I am not sure.

2

CHAIR KANE: Any further questions for Mr. Foster? Mr.

3

15

Arakawa.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Foster.

5

MR. FOSTER: Yes.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: You have a place in Haiku, you

7

said?

8

MR. FOSTER: Yeah.

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And how long has -- have you been

10

there?

11

MR. FOSTER: Over 40 years.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Has anyone or did anyone tell you

13
14
15
16

that you may not practice your religion?
MR. FOSTER: No, sir. And that is agricultural property,
also.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: All right. Did anyone -- again,

17

did anyone in the Planning Commission tell you that

18

you should not practice your religion?

19

MR. FOSTER: At Haiku?

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just shouldn't practice your

21

religion. Was that ever (inaudible).

22

MR. FOSTER: I don't remember that statement, no.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In the -- doing the

24
25

agricultural -MR. FOSTER: That was our request, though, yes, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In doing the agricultural part of

2

your religion, you said you were in Haiku about 40

3

years?

4

MR. FOSTER: Yes.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Were you able to do your
agricultural practices in Haiku?

6
7

MR. FOSTER: In a very limited manner, yes.

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So for 40 years you have existed

9

there?

10

MR. FOSTER: I've only been here 19 years.

11

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, the church has been in Haiku

12

for 40 years as a religion and you have been able to

13

conduct what you needed to do in Haiku for 40 years?

14

MR. FOSTER: No, sir, I'm not saying that.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The petition for conditional use,
when you were doing

16
17

?:

(Inaudible).

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Excuse me, special use. When you

19

were doing the petition for that before the Planning

20

Commission, you were in agricultural land,

21

agriculturally zoned property.

22

MR. FOSTER: Right.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Were you ever told that you could

24
25

not do agriculture?
MR. FOSTER: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The -- what you were actually

2

asking for was the ability to build another

3

building. You already have more than two buildings

4

on the property?

5
6
7
8
9

MR. FOSTER: Yes. We were at -- we requested to build a
second story.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: But you already have more than two
buildings on the property?
MR. FOSTER: There are two buildings on the property.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And it's a single lot?

11

MR. FOSTER: Single lot.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Were you able to show the need for

13

more agricultural-oriented buildings -- or were you

14

requesting agricultural-oriented buildings?

15

MR. FOSTER: No.

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So according to the zoning,

17

agricultural zoning, the requirement for additional

18

buildings based on agricultural use or based on

19

agricultural income was not the criteria?

20

MR. FOSTER: No, sir. So the special use request was

21

regarding religious worship and meetings.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And specifically --

23' MR. FOSTER: And a space -- adding on space to accommodate
24
25

that.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And the added space was an
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additional -- There were more than two buildings?

2

MR. FOSTER: There's two buildings.

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: There's two buildings. It was to

4

add on to one of those buildings or to add a third

5

building?

6
7

MR. FOSTER: Yes. Add on.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Do you have -- Are -- Do you have

8

one -- Are both buildings more than a thousand

9

square feet?

10

MR. FOSTER: Yes.

11

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.

12

CHAIR KANE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.

13
14
15

Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Is there someone that knows more
than you that's coming to testify?

16

MR. FOSTER: Absolutely.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. Who is that person?

18

MR. FOSTER: Regarding these most current questions,

19

probably David Jenkins.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

21

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

22
23
24
25

Any further questions for Mr. Foster? Seeing
none, Mr. Foster, thank you.
Next to testify is David Jenkins. Mr.
Jenkins will be followed by Reverend Gary Hargrave.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 10/30/01

1
2
3

19

And, again, state your name for the record, please.
MR. JENKINS: I have a photograph here. Could I have just
a moment to set it up on the easel?

4

CHAIR KANE: Sure. No problem.

5

MR. JENKINS: Thank you.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Do you need help with that?

7

MR. JENKINS: I think I've got it, thanks.

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: If you put it behind that, I'm not

9

going to be able to see it.

10

MR. JENKINS: Would I be able to --

11

CHAIR KANE: You need to speak into the mike to

12

communicate with us.

13

MR. JENKINS: I need to keep it pretty close.

14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Or you can come over here and you

15

can speak (inaudible).

16

MR. JENKINS: Would that be all right if I do that?

17

CHAIR KANE: I don't see a problem with you being right

18

there. And that allows us to see what you're doing

19

and then being right next to it, so -- Go ahead,

20

David.

21

MR. JENKINS: Okay. Hello, Mr. Chairman and County

22

Council Members. My name is David Jenkins. I'm a

23

member of the Hale 0 Kaula Church. I've been a

24

resident of Maui since 1981 and a member of the

25

church since that time. I am currently the
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20

overseeing elder of that congregation. Oh, sorry.

2

Today I would like to tell you about this

3

frustrating process that we have been in for the

4

last seven years of trying to obtain permission to

5

worship on our property here on Anuhea Place. Maybe

6

I'll tell you a little bit and then I'll start

7

pointing at the picture here to give you an idea of

8

what I'm talking about and where.

9

It all started with a simple request in 1994.

10

We wanted simply to be able to have occasional

11

church services in a tent on our property. So we

12

went to the Planning Department, we talked to the

13

then Planning Director and said is that possible.

14

And he said you would have to get a Special Use

15

Permit to do that. He also stated that that's quite

16

an involved process. He would recommend that we

17

would include in that request anything that we

18

thought we might be needing far into the future as

19

far as facilities, buildings, and whatnot so that we

20

would be making a one-time request and not have to

21

be constantly coming back and amending the Special

22

Use Permit because that's quite an arduous process,

23

which I can testify to, thank you very much.

24
25

So we did put together an application. We
did a master plan. Just kind of dreamt what could
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1

we possibly want to do in the future and what could

2

we get permission for. We came up with the

3

85,000 -- or 8,500, sorry, square foot structure,

4

which included a religious meeting space for

5

services, also a fellowship area, et cetera. That

6

was denied by the Planning Commission. That request

7

was made in 1994. We were told by the Planning

8

Commission that we should consider reapplying when

9

our area became more developed, when some of the

10

surrounding properties became more developed because

11

we had urban zoning around us.

12

At that time that we were denied we asked

13

could we at least -- if we couldn't get permission

14

to build those buildings, which we didn't really

15

want to do then anyway, could we just get permission

16

to worship on our property and, you know, put up in

17

a tent -- put up a tent and occasionally have church

18

services on our property. We were told, no, we

19

couldn't do that. I forget all of the reasons

20

exactly that they had for saying no to that, but we

21

were denied even that simple request.

22

Since we were told to come back when the area

23

was more developed, we did so in 1999. We were at

24

that point surrounded by the Kula Malu Project on

25

one side, we share a property line with them, and by
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the Kamehameha Schools on another property line.

2

And maybe I'll point to that now. I'll try to

3

reach -- stay within reach of the microphone. So

4

the Kula Malu area -- actually, I'm doing better

5

now, actually -- is this right here. And if you are

6

familiar with the area, you won't recognize it

7

because it's all torn up right now. They're working

8

on that whole 120-acre parcel to do grading right

9

now. They're also doing a massive grading project

10

at the Kamehameha School, which is a 170-acre

11

project right here.

12

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Jenkins, you are at three minutes.

13

MR. JENKINS: Okay.

14

CHAIR KANE:

15
16
17

Do you choose to conclude in a minute, or

come back at the end?
MR. JENKINS: I think I would like to come back, have
another three.

18

CHAIR KANE: Okay. Thank you very much.

19

MR. JENKINS: All right. Thank you.

20

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. And you can just place that on

21

the side, but just kind of leave it up there.

22

MR. JENKINS: All right.

23

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

24
25

Next to testify is Reverend Gary Hargrave.
And, Mr. Hargrave, you are the last one signed up to
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1

testify. At this point I will ask if there are any

2

other folks that would like to sign up to testify,

3

please come forward and sign up now. I will be

4

closing testimony after Mr. Hargrave has signed up

5

to testify. And I will be closing public testimony

6

for anybody signing up, new sign-ups. Okay. So

7

please come forward now.

8

Reverend.

9

MR. HARGRAVE: Okay. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and

10

Members. I am the Reverend Gary Hargrave. I live

11

on Oahu, where I was raised, and along with my wife

12

I am both the temporal and spiritual leader of the

13

Living Word Fellowship of Churches. This is an

14

international organization of churches, so we have

15

churches throughout the United States as well as in

16

several foreign countries. Hale 0 Kaula, as has

17

been said, is a member of this fellowship of

18

churches and has been functioning here in Maui for

19

approximately 40 years.

20

The first point I would like to make to the

21

members is our deep desire that this can be resolved

22

and settled without going to federal court, which I

23

believe that it can be. However, we would like to

24

see a very fair settlement on it and find a way to

25

negotiate such a settlement with the County of Maui.
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1

Our hope is that the Council will be able to use its

2

authority to place the County in a position of

3

negotiating with us.

4

The second thing I would like to explain is

5

our resolve towards the federal lawsuit that we have

6

now filed in this issue because of the feelings of

7

frustration or impossibility in working with the

8

process as it now seems to exist in getting the

9

Special Use Permit. We have been at this for in my

10

involvement at least 11 years with this property in

11

Anuhea Place and we as a fellowship of churches have

12

over $1.2 million into the purchase, development,

13

and SUP process of this property, so we are very

14

committed to it.

15

We are also in a very unique place because we

16

as a religious group are not just going to Sunday

17

morning services and sitting in a congregational

18

worship and going home, but we believe very much as

19

part of our core beliefs in being a community of

20

people who come together for purposes such as

21

agriculture. We believe very much in malama aina

22

and the use of land, teaching our children the use

23

of the land, which, of course, involves gardening

24

and farming and growing of certain things, which

25

puts us in a position as a people to require some
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1

type of agricultural use as well as the

2

corresponding religious use on our property.
I have found as overseer that it generally

3
4

takes us approximately 5 to 6 acres for our churches

5

to be able to function in all of the community

6

activities including the Joseph Ministry that we

7

find ourselves involved with. So this is a place

8

that we look for our kids to come after school to be

9

involved in learning from their elders and their

10

parents, the ways of taking care of the land as well

11

as the religious practices that are part of our

12

beliefs in why we use the lands according to that

13

manner.

14

Now, we did upon -- at my direction upon our

15

denial from the Commission ask that the church here

16

locally go through and try to find any other

17

property in Maui that we could use for our religious

18

practices. We found in that search that was just

19

done a couple of months ago no other property that

20

we could go in and purchase and use that would be

21

useful for our religious purposes as well as all of

22

the beliefs included in that other than the property

23

that we're on now without getting into another SUP

24

process.

25

CHAIR KANE: Reverend Hargrave, you have three minutes
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and --

2

MR. HARGRAVE: I'll take one more.

3

CHAIR KANE: Thank you very much.

4

MR. HARGRAVE: So in other words, in order for us to just

5

receive the denial, we're back at square one again

6

where we're going to find another property, be back

7

before an SUP hearing, which seems to be, in our

8

experience, a very arbitrary process because in the

9

process of the SUP we have complied with and

10

satisfied every Department within the County and

11

they have given their approval of going ahead at

12

Anuhea Place, and yet the County for no apparent

13

reason seems to have decided to not allow the SUP.

14

So for us in our resolve it's easier at this point

15

to hopefully find you giving us some relief at this

16

point, or going into federal court where we feel

17

like there will be at least some rule of law and

18

some process that is other than just an arbitrary

19

decision after having fulfilled all of the

20

requirements and requests of the County.

21

So that is basically what we're looking at

22

and hopefully helps you with an understanding of

23

where we stand as the church. And I would be glad

24

to answer any questions.

25

CHAIR KANE: Thank you very much.
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3

Members, any questions for Reverend Hargrave?
Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. You mentioned negotiation.

4

You mentioned settlement. I think you -- I wasn't

5

listening very nicely -- even mentioned how much

6

time and perhaps money that you have spent. What

7

is -- Is the ultimate settlement the ability to be

8

able to conduct what you are now doing on this

9

particular parcel and not try to get greedy by

10

wanting any kind of large sum of money for any kind

11

of costs that you may have incurred?

12

MR. HARGRAVE: I think our purpose -- our main purposes at

13

this point are to be able to go ahead with our

14

having a church and fulfilling our religious

15

practices on the property. I don't think that we're

16

in this to gouge a lot of money out of the County.

17

And that's why I'm saying we're completely resolved

18

on this issue if we have to put time and money into

19

it, but we would like to get on with life and be

20

worshipping and working with our children.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Maybe you or Mr. Jenkins, I

22

don't know who, but if you can answer that, did the

23

Planning Commission give you a legal or any opinion

24

why this request was being denied?

25

MR. HARGRAVE: As I recall it, and Mr. Jenkins may do a
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better job, was that it was involved somehow with

2

the traffic. However, the study by the County

3

Department relative to traffic said that there was

4

no traffic issue. But there may have been more

5

details which he could clarify.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Now, did you have any type

7

of Special Use Permit from the Council prior to

8

being denied one in 1994?

9
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MR. HARGRAVE: No, sir.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. I'm done.

11

CHAIR KANE: Any further questions for Reverend Hargrave?

12
13

Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, Reverend, just to have

14

verification of what I asked earlier, as a religion

15

has anyone, to your knowledge, told you that you may

16

not practice or you should not practice religion?

17

MR. HARGRAVE: As far as related to Anuhea Place, I would

18

say yes, very definitely.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: As far as --

20

MR. HARGRAVE: In other words, we're not allowed -- even

21

when we asked originally to be able to have

22

something as simple as a wedding on the property, we

23

were told that we were not able to do that without

24

going through a full SUP process. So as far as on

25

Anuhea Place is concerned, yes, sir, I would say
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very definitely we have been told that we cannot

2

worship or practice our religion on that property.

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And in your property in Haiku?

4

MR. HARGRAVE: In our property in Haiku, yes, sir,

5
6
7
8
9
10

we're -- we have services there.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Currently you're having services
there?
MR. HARGRAVE: Until dengue fever, yes, sir, we were
having services there.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So for 40 years you have had a

11

church, you have had a practice here, and that has

12

been allowed for 40 years?

13

29

MR. HARGRAVE: That's correct. And our issue has been the

14

limitations of the size of the property because

15

we're not able to enter into -- I mean, we are able

16

to go into the church and have a worship service and

17

leave the church, but as far as fulfilling some of

18

these other activities that for us and our beliefs

19

are -- are prime -- as prime as our worship of

20

singing songs or praying, these are very much a part

21

of our religious practices. So that property has

22

restrained us. And we have tried over several years

23

to buy adjoining properties, to find other ways to

24

work around that, and just have not been able to

25

work anything out there in Haiku.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: What do you -- The additional

2

property, when you say it's -- you need it for a

3

part of your religion --

4

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Do you need to do agricultural

6

work as part of your religion?

7

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes.

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And to this point the 40 acres,

9
10

you have been able to do your religion on that, or
you have not?

11

MR. HARGRAVE: On the Haiku property?

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Haiku. Because you stated that

13

you needed to do the agricultural work to say --

14

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes. On the Haiku property we have in a

15

limited fashion been able to do that, yes.

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Would you not be able to have your

17

services in Haiku and do the agricultural work in

18

Kula on this property?

19

30

MR. HARGRAVE: Well, my understanding is that if we were

20

to engage in agricultural practices and be at the

21

same time involved in any kind of singing or song --

22

of songs or training of our kids, the relationship

23

between our beliefs and God and our beliefs in why

24

we are doing the agriculture, that, yes, sir, we

25

would be restrained in that. In other words, if we
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1

would just go farm on the property, then that would

2

be acceptable. But for us, its an integral part of

3

our doctrinal understanding of why we're doing --

4

we're not doing this just to be farmers, but the

5

farming itself does enter into our -- our core

6

beliefs. And so it requires us to be teaching of

7

our children and working with our children and

8

working with our congregants about the biblical,

9

doctrinal reasons for us engaging in all of these

10
11

other activities.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In the application for the Special

12

Use Permit have you tried to apply for any other

13

property besides the one that you have in Kula for a

14

Special Use Permit?

15

MR. HARGRAVE: No, sir.

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So it's never been denied for any

17

other property?

18

MR. HARGRAVE: No, sir.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And the assumption is that just

20

because you're denied for this property, anyplace

21

else that you were to try to apply for a Special Use

22

Permit in agricultural land, you would be denied?

23

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes, sir.

24

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That is your premise?

25

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes. And I think it's based on the fact
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1

that because we have seemed to fulfill all the

2

requirements and the requests of each of the County

3

Departments and we have successfully done that and

4

everyone has given their approval, and then for the

5

Planning Commission to just turn it down with no

6

seeming reason behind it, I am not sure how else to

7

think about it.

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: But you have not tried?

9

MR. HARGRAVE: That's correct.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Is there anything that we should

11

know about your interaction with the residents of

12

this area that would cause them to say that they

13

would not want you there?

14

MR. HARGRAVE: Well, I think that, yes, probably that that

15

has quite an impact on it, because I feel like as

16

much as we have tried to create good relationships

17

with some on Anuhea Place and do have good

18

relationships with some, that there is especially

19

one neighbor who seems to be quite upset about the

20

situation and just absolutely does not want it. And

21

I think there is another resident who does not live

22

in the area who has also created quite a bit of, you

23

know, complaints about -- about it. But I don't

24

know how to resolve that.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: In the application for your
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Special Use Permit were you required to go to our

2

neighbors within a prescribed distance --

3

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes, sir.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: -- and get their approvals or

5
6

disapprovals?
MR. HARGRAVE: Yes. And we went overboard with that

7

process and had extra meetings and treated them to

8

come and sit down and talk with us.

9
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Of that group that did have these

10

meetings within that -- the requirement area, were a

11

majority in favor of your project, or not?

12

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes, I believe so. It --

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: When they signed on officially,

14

they said they approved, the majority did?

15

MR. HARGRAVE: I don't know that anybody actually signed

16

anything, but I -- I feel like there were several

17

who said that they were not, you know, opposed, but

18

they were not going to assist us, either.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. So those people -- Would it

20

be safe to say that less than 50 percent approved --

21

signed and approved -- officially signed the

22

document saying they approved your project being

23

placed there, being given a Special Use Permit?

24
25

MR. HARGRAVE: I don't know that anybody signed a
document, so I would say no one, to my knowledge,
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signed a document approving of it.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.

3

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
Any further questions for the reverend? Mr.

4
5
6

Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Thank you.

7

What were some of the reasons given that

8

they -- that you have had confrontations with your

9

neighbors? Too much noise? Not understanding

10

religious practices? Too many cars?

11

MR. HARGRAVE: I know the traffic was --

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Too early in the morning?

13

MR. HARGRAVE: I know the traffic was an issue. I have --

14

I have a feeling that just the idea of the religious

15

use was an issue to some on the property, in the

16

area.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Let me ask you about --

18

MR. HARGRAVE: Could I just add that I'm saying that

19

because there were religiously derogatory things

20

brought out and spoken.

21
22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Let me ask you this: In your
religious practice -- many people go to a church,

23

sing and praise the Lord, have confession, who knows

24

what else I see on TV these days, you know, but

25

doesn't matter, was there anything such as
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1

electrical music or who knows what that someone

2

would look and get afraid of?

3
4

MR. HARGRAVE: Not to my knowledge. Mr. Jenkins may have
more information, but to my knowledge, no.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

6

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

7
8
9
10
11

Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This might
be -- Do you have a copy of the hearings officer's
report?
MR. HARGRAVE: I'm sure we do.

12

Do you have one?

13

Yes, sir.

14

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I would like to ask if it was

15

possible if we could -- if they have a copy, that

16

hearings officer's report could be distributed? I

17

realize I should have thought of this earlier and I

18

apologize, but it seems the way the conversation is

19

going, that might help clarify a lot of questions.

20

CHAIR KANE: Okay. Mr. Carroll, hang on one second.

21
22

Ms. Takayesu, is that something that we have

on file with our records or --

23

MS. TAKAYESU:

24

CHAIR KANE: Hang on one second, Mr. Carroll, and we'll

25

(Inaudible).

find that out for you.
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MS. TAKAYESU: I have it upstairs.

2

CHAIR KANE: Okay. We can provide that for you, Mr.

3

Carroll, prior to any decision-making process, but

4

that can be provided for you and I can -- we can

5

instruct Corp. Counsel to have that document.

6

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Perhaps Mr. Min might also have it

7

in his records.

8

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. And so noted on your request.

9

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That was all. Thank you.

10
11
12

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Just one question that when

13

Councilmember Nishiki asked you a question, it sort

14

of popped in my mind. Have you practiced religion

15

on this property?

16
17
18

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes, definitely. We had -- we had a
wedding on this property.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So even without the Special Use

19

Permit, you have practiced -- you have had a wedding

20

ceremony?

21

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Were there other activities --

23

church-type activities that would cue the neighbors

24

into this was a church that you were -- you were

25

practicing religion?
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MR. HARGRAVE: I don't recall myself. I know that there's

2

been several activities which involved all of the

3

church congregants on the property, but we've tried

4

to be extremely careful to keep that to birthday

5

parties and, you know, secular-type celebrations,

6

luaus and things like that without having them be

7
8
9
10

religious services.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: They were church activities, not
necessarily religious services?
MR. HARGRAVE: They were -- Correct. I would say they

11

were activities that involved the congregants of the

12

church.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Because when you commented

14

that there were comments about religion, I was

15

struck and wondering why a comment would be made

16

unless people knew that you were having religious

17

service.

18

MR. HARGRAVE: Well, I think that, you know, there's been

19

I would say just a real effort put forth to bring up

20

the religious idea and to paint us as some type of a

21

negative church group. So why that began, I don't

22

know that I can point to something that happened.

23

They knew we were a church. They knew that we were

24

applying for the process to have a church there, and

25

so that was part of the, you know, direction that --
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that a few -- a couple of people took in responding.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.

3

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Good afternoon, Reverend. Two questions.

6
7

First on your food management practices on the

8

property, do you have any livestock, chickens,

9

horses or anything of that nature on the property?

10
11
12

MR. HARGRAVE: No, sir, not at this time. Everything is a
planting.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And you mentioned traffic.

13

Now, is the road -- the road is a private road, I

14

assume?

15

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes, sir.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And what's the -- when the

17

issue of traffic was mentioned to you, what was the

18

general complaint? Was it just heavy traffic during

19

your early morning hours or evening hours?

20

MR. HARGRAVE: It's just the amount of traffic that the

21
22
23

church would bring to the area.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And at the peak times about
roughly how many cars would you say are involved?

24

MR. HARGRAVE: How many cars, David, would --

25

MR. JENKINS: We did a --
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1

CHAIR KANE: Excuse me, sir. If you're going to be

2

speaking, we need you to -- and perhaps because he's

3

coming up, Mr. Molina, he's going to return for --

4

to conclude his testimony, he can respond to that

5

question at that point in time.

6
7
8
9
10

MR. HARGRAVE: He would probably have a better answer to
the details of that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. No problem. I can wait, Mr.
Chair.
Thank you, Reverend.

11

MR. HARGRAVE: Thank you.

12

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Molina.

13

Any further questions? Seeing none --

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Question.

15

CHAIR KANE: Oh, I'm sorry. I'll recognize Committee

16

Member Hokama followed by Mr. Nishiki.

17

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you help us understand what do you

18

mean by community activities on your property?

19
20

MR. HARGRAVE: Well, we view ourselves religiously as a
community.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just the congregation itself?

22

MR. HARGRAVE: The congregation itself, those that are a

23

part of the church, which, of course, when we're

24

practicing that, it does spill over into friends and

25

other parts of the community coming in. We
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1

definitely want to be, you know, a good part of the

2

community. But I was specifically referring to us.

3
4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That helps me have a better
understanding.

5

My next question then is since you did apply

6

for a Special Use Permit consideration, then you or

7

your church acknowledges that a governmental

8

decision-making body has authority to make a ruling

9

on such requests?

10

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes, sir. I think at the time that we

11

applied for that, that this new religious land use

12

law was not passed by Congress yet and therefore was

13

not in place. And once that was passed, we did

14

bring that up as an issue to the Planning

15

Commission, but it was disallowed.

16

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: By the Commission?

17

MR. HARGRAVE: My understanding was that under the --

18

under the recommendation of Corporation Counsel to

19

the Commission that they not include that new

20

federal law into any part of their decision making.

21
22
23
24
25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Was that submitted as part of
testimony, though, Reverend?
MR. HARGRAVE: I believe so. Probably Mr. Hurd could
answer that more thoroughly.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. I'll ask
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him when he comes back. Thank you.

2

MR. HARGRAVE: Thank you.

3

CHAIR KANE: Okay. And Mr. Nishiki.

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I just want to state for

5

the record, Mr. Chairman, that I would like to see

6

that hearing officer's report prior to going into

7

executive session because I would presume none of

8

these people would be allowed during that time

9

because we are consulting with our attorneys. So I

10

would request that we take a short recess so that I

11

can see what the hearing officer's report is and

12

have some understanding of it.

13

CHAIR KANE: If there's no objection --

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And I can ask people some

15
16
17
18
19
20

questions.
CHAIR KANE: Yeah. If there is no objections from the
Committee, the Chair has no problem with doing that.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And can we get our staff to
quickly go get that?
CHAIR KANE: Okay. But prior to us doing that, I would

21

like to finish up the testimony part. And after

22

reading that and prior to going into executive

23

session, Mr. Nishiki, if you wish to call up

24

somebody, with no objections from the Committee, we

25

can do so.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Also -- yeah, also, Mr. Chairman,
if we can get this new religious land law.
CHAIR KANE: Okay. We have that, Mr. Chair. I mean,
excuse me, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Can we get staff to also duplicate
that new religious land law?
It is a federal law, sir?

8

MR. HARGRAVE: Yes, sir.

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And when was it passed?

10

MR. HARGRAVE: It was passed, I believe, September of last

11

year, and it was unanimously signed by the Congress.

12

CHAIR KANE: Okay. Can we proceed, Mr. Nishiki?

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Sure.

14

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Is there any -- what is the spirit

16

of that law? What is the thrust of this new

17

religious land law?

18

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Nishiki, before I --

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Go ahead.

20

CHAIR KANE: Maybe the more -- and I apologize, I may be

21

wrong in suggesting this, but perhaps you would want

22

to ask Mr. Hurd that question since he seems to be

23

the legal representative of this group and he may be

24

able to better represent what -- and not to take

25

anything away --
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MR. HARGRAVE: No, that's fine.

2

CHAIR KANE: -- from you, Reverend. It just seems more

3

appropriate to ask Mr. Hurd.

4

MR. HARGRAVE: Certainly.

5

CHAIR KANE: Any further questions, Mr. Nishiki, for the

6

reverend?

7

Any further questions from the body to Mr. --

8

or, excuse me, Reverend Hargrave?

9

Thank you very much.

10
11

MR. HARGRAVE: Thank you for the opportunity to speak with
you.

12

CHAIR KANE: Because nobody else has come up to sign up to

13

testify, at this time I'm closing testimony for this

14

afternoon's meeting. And so we do have people to

15

return to testify, but as far as new testifiers, I

16

am now closing testimony. Okay?

17

To return and finalize their testimony or

18

finish their testimony, I have again Charles Hurd.

19

Mr. Hurd, if you can come forward, please.
Mr. Chairman.

20

MR. HURD:

21

CHAIR KANE: If you can use the microphone. And if you

22

would like to yield to Mr. Jenkins first --

23
24
25

MR. HURD: May I suggest that he speak first -CHAIR KANE: Yes.
MR. HURD: -- on the factual matters, and then I can come
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in and talk about the legal issues.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Members, if no objections --

4

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No objections.

5

CHAIR KANE: -- we'll bring Mr. Jenkins back to conclude

6

his testimony.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objection.

8

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

9
10
11

Mr. Jenkins.
MR. JENKINS: Yeah. If you could give me just a moment to
bring my visual aids back into line.

12

CHAIR KANE: Oh, okay. Go ahead. Go ahead.

13

MR. JENKINS: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Once again, I'm David

14

Jenkins representing Hale 0 Kaula Church. I would

15

like to wrap up my testimony and then I tried to jot

16

down a couple of the questions that I thought might

17

have been better routed towards myself, but I didn't

18

do a very good job so if you folks have any of those

19

on your mind, feel free to ask me.

20

So let me just pick up where I left off in

21

our saga here. The Planning Commission in our 1994

22

application when they denied us, they recommended

23

that we might want to reapply when the neighborhood

24

was more developed since we were immediately

25

adjacent to what was then the Sport Chinco property,
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1

which was all urban zoned. So then in 1999 we found

2

ourselves surrounded by the Kula Malu Project,

3

Kamehameha Schools, so we thought, well, this is an

4

opportune time to reapply. So we -- as I had stated

5

before, the first application was 8,500 square feet.

6

This application included just remodeling or

7

renovating our existing ag. building to put a 2,500

8

or 2500-square-foot sanctuary and restroom and

9

office space above that existing ag. building. So

10

the application was just for that renovation of that

11

building and the ability to worship or have church

12

services on the property.

13

So as you may know, when a Special Use Permit

14

application is filed, special copies of that

15

application go out and they go to County, State, and

16

Federal Government agencies. When all of those

17

agencies commented back on the application, we got

18

two thumbs up from every single one of them. So you

19

can imagine it was some shock to us after that to

20

then have the hearing officer recommend denial of

21

our application and then have that seconded by the

22

Planning Commission.

23

I know there were questions as to what were

24

the motivations of these people or what were they

25

thinking, why they had a problem with us. I could
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1

only hazard a guess if you wanted to ask me a

2

question, but -- I could try to deal with that

3

question if you would like to ask me later.

4

I guess the bottom line that I'm trying to

5

get across here is our request is so simple, we just

6

cannot comprehend how and why it could be denied us.

7

And yet time and time again we get these obstacles

8

thrown in front of us and it leaves us very

9

frustrated. I'm a frustrated overseer of this

10

congregation. We're -- you know, we're pulling our

11

hair out, we're wondering, what can we do here.

12

As Reverend Hargrave mentioned, at this point

13

it wouldn't make sense for us to give up and go look

14

for another piece of property because it would, of

15

course, be an agriculturally zoned piece of property

16

in order to be big enough for our religious

17

expression, and we would need a Special Use Permit

18

in order to have our church services there. So we

19

would have to go through the whole arbitrary process

20

again, possibly once again get approvals from all of

21

the government agencies, and then still be turned

22

down again. So we're set to go forward. We hope we

23

can, you know, come to some sort of arrangement now,

24

otherwise we have no choice but to go forward with

25

our federal case.
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CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Jenkins.
Questions for Mr. Jenkins? Mr. Molina
followed by Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Good afternoon, Mr. Jenkins. The issue of

6

traffic was brought up. Can you elaborate on what

7

are the peak times when you have most cars on the

8

roads and what day? I would presume I guess Sunday

9

would be your busiest or heaviest traffic day.

10

MR. JENKINS: That's a good guess. Yeah, I would be happy

11

to comment on that. We had a professional traffic

12

study done by Parsons Brinkerhoff in Honolulu.

13

They -- Wayne Yoshioka, their traffic engineer, came

14

and testified at our original Planning Commission

15

hearing when the intervention was granted back in

16

May of 2000. The peak times are, of course, as you

17

said, on Sunday morning. Our average traffic at

18

that time is 22 cars in, 22 cars out. We're a

19

congregation of around 60, we have been constant

20

there for about 20 years, and we have gotten traffic

21

counts, you know, counting cars, counting heads at

22

services for months and months on end at the

23

direction of the traffic engineer. And so he worked

24

the whole counts and status, you know, the LOS. And

25

what that found at the level of service where Kula,
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1

Lower Kula Road, which is the road that Anuhea Place

2

abuts, where that meets Kula Highway, which is the

3

critical intersection, the levels of service did not

4

change. That's just such a -- it's such a light

5

addition to the traffic at an already light time

6

that it doesn't create any sort of a problem.

7

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Molina.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And as far as -- One more question,

9

Mr. Chair, thank you. And as far as parking, you

10

have enough parking space on your property? Is

11

there anybody parking on the side of the road or

12

anything?

13

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. To answer that maybe I could point to

14

the picture now. This is my big chance. It may be

15

hard to see at the far end of the room, but this is

16

our property right here. It's sort of a pie shape

17

with the narrowest portion being up at Anuhea. This

18

is the Anuhea roadway here and the church property

19

is at the cul-de-sac. My property, incidentally, is

20

right across the road here.

21

The church buildings -- or building, I should

22

say, proposed church building is this building right

23

here. It's an existing one-story, 1800-square-foot

24

agricultural building. Our proposed parking is

25

right beside that building. So as this is a 6-acre
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1

parcel, you won't even see the parking lot or let

2

a -- besides that, you wouldn't even see this

3

building from the road. You can't see it from

4

anywhere down at the lower end of the road because

5

of the topography here. So not only would no cars

6

be parking along the street, you wouldn't even be

7

able to see any of the cars from the street.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.

9

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

10
11

Mr. Nishiki followed by Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I am trying to follow your

12

statement. When you first applied for a Special Use

13

Permit and were denied, the reason given was that

14

there weren't enough neighbors so, therefore, that

15

was the reason for the denial?

16

MR. JENKINS: From what I recall the reason the Planning

17

Commission gave was a lack of infrastructure.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.

19

MR. JENKINS: And they thought maybe this doesn't fit in

20

with the community right now. That's why they

21

recommended since we were surrounded on two sides by

22

current urban zoning that we should come back once

23

something starts happening with those properties.

24
25

As far as the infrastructure, we did not have
the infrastructure we needed at that time. Of
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course, we were proposing to put it in before we

2

would have been able to build any of those buildings

3

or we wouldn't have been able to get a building

4

permit. We weren't asking for that. Just the

5

Special Use Permit which would allow us to then

6

install the infrastructure and the buildings should

7

we ever have the money to do so.

8

The infrastructure that we need for this

9

facility is all in place. We have a private water

10

system on the property. We have brought electrical

11

and telephone all the way down the street. It was

12

halfway down the street to about this property here.

13

We brought it all the rest of the way down and

14

supplied electrical and phone service to all of the

15

lower properties on the street, so I -- you'd think

16

we'd be a hero.

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, excuse me, could I have

18

him repeat what he said about what they brought down

19

from the road?

20

CHAIR KANE: Sure. If you could, please.

21

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. I'll try to speak directly into the

22

microphone. It's hard to point and --

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Just the first part.

24

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. So the -- as far as the

25

infrastructure, that's what I was talking about,
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1

there was -- in our 1994 application we were talking

2

about bringing the electrical down, but we hadn't

3

done it yet. By the time we went in for our second

4

application in '99, we had already brought the

5

electrical service down to our property and all the

6

properties down at the lower end of the street.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm sorry to interrupt. The

8

question was: Besides electrical, what else was

9

brought down there?

10

MR. JENKINS: Telephone service.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You folks did that?

12

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. And also we brought down cable vision

13

conduits and pole boxes all the way down, although

14

there's no cable vision on the street yet.

15
16

CHAIR KANE: Ms. Tavares, if we can go back to Mr.
Nishiki?

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Thank you.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'll allow Ms. Tavares. I want to

19
20
21

read this hearings officer -CHAIR KANE: Well, actually, I'm going to provide you with
time so we all can read it on a recess.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, okay.

23

CHAIR KANE: But prior to us going any further, Mr.

24
25

Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Thank you.
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CHAIR KANE: But I would like to allow for further

2

questioning of Mr. Jenkins at this time by the other

3

members.

4
5
6

Ms. Tavares, you did have the floor. And
then we'll follow with Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Yeah. Thank you. And I'm

7

sorry I missed that first part of the

8

infrastructure. What about water?

9

MR. JENKINS: We have a private water system. We have,

10

what do you say, roof gutters around the perimeter

11

of both of our buildings, and so we catch any

12

rainfall that we get. For instance, over the last

13

weekend we got an inch, so that caught us about

14

5,000 gallons of water. That area typically gets 25

15

inches of rainfall a year. Of course we have been

16

in a drought for the last four years so we haven't

17

been getting those levels. We have actually trucked

18

water in on several occasions to augment that

19

because we're -- even though we're not there doing a

20

full-scale operation, we're at least trying to keep

21

some agriculture going even during the drought and

22

do some experimentation in our garden with growing

23

certain crops and whatnot.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Do you have a storage tank?

25

MR. JENKINS: Yes.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On site?

2

MR. JENKINS: Yes.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What's your capacity of your

4
5

storage tank?
MR. JENKINS: That's a 30,000-gallon storage tank with a

6

stand pipe attached to it. The Fire Department, you

7

know, when we do our renovation of our building,

8

when we go in for the building permit, they'll

9

review the plans and then they'll tell us how much

10

additional water storage we'll need for fire

11

protection. And we'll comply with whatever they

12

tell us to do.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, I have two more

14

questions at this time.

15

CHAIR KANE: Proceed, Ms. Tavares.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.

17

On the road part of it. It's a private road.

18

Do you own an interest in that road as an owner of

19

the lot?

20

MR. JENKINS: No. In this particular subdivision two of

21

the original developers of the subdivision still

22

retain ownership, total ownership of that roadway.

23

So no one living along the street or owning property

24

along the street other than one of those developers

25

who does own one of the properties still has any
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interest in those two names.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So who can open and close that
road?
MR. JENKINS: Well, it's a -- it's a private road, but

6

it's -- it's really a public -- you know, how should

7

I say? Anyone living on that road has the right of

8

ensuring to be able to get to their property, so

9

nobody should have any right of closing that gate,

10
11

even the owners of the road.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. And my last question is:

12

In the area or on that road that you live, that

13

cul-de-sac, what agricultural activities are going

14

on on the other lots besides yours?

15

MR. JENKINS: Recently a lot of them that were sort of

16

laying fallow have been fenced, so there's a lot of

17

horses grazing along most of the properties. This

18

particular one owned by Jeff Alexander has a riding

19

arena on it. Yeah. Other than what we're doing in

20

our garden and our greenhouse on our property, I

21

think it's mostly grazing purposes for the rest of

22

the properties.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Are most of those lots 5 acres?

24

MR. JENKINS: Oh, excuse me. Could I go --

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
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MR. JENKINS: Could I go back to that question? I forgot

2

the one lot that's doing the most agriculture is

3

leased by Mr. Thom Foster. That's just cut off on

4

the edge of the picture over here. That's in that

5

subdivision. He leases that from Mr. Watanabe and

6

another party. And so he has quite an extensive

7

landscape nursery there and office for his

8

landscaping business.

9
10
11
12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah. Just a couple of questions

13

for clarification. You said that all departments

14

that were sent notices. Was the Fire Department

15

sent a notice?

16

MR. JENKINS: Yes. Fire Department had a comment that

17

they said the church should enter into a hold

18

harmless agreement with the County. And at that

19

point we had already done so, so we didn't have to

20

do that.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: You say they gave you thumbs up.

22

Did they give you thumbs up for a water

23

protection -- for fire protection when you -- On

24

what you're describing as your private system, that

25

area doesn't rain a whole heck of a lot, so how did
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1

they give you fire protection -- a thumbs up on fire

2

flow protection?

3

MR. JENKINS: The -- When you use a water tank, a water

4

storage tank for fire protection, you -- you're not

5

using that water for any other purpose. So you put

6

a water in there and it stays there. And so that

7

tank -- whatever tank the Fire Department tells us

8

to put in, they'll tell us to put in a tank of so

9

many thousand gallons storage and a fire hydrant

10

connected to that tank, that will be totally

11

dedicate today fire and there won't be any domestic

12

waterlines connected to it or anything.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So at this point you have not

14

gotten approval for fire protection because you

15

don't have the tank?

16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

MR. JENKINS: We don't get approval for fire protection
until we apply for a building permit.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So the Department actually didn't
give you a thumbs up on it?
MR. JENKINS: They gave us all the thumbs up that they can
at the Special Use Permit process at that level.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And you have two houses or two
buildings on that. Are they homes?

24

MR. JENKINS: Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: On that property.
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1

MR. JENKINS: One is a residence. This one right here.

2

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. And the other one?

3

MR. JENKINS: The other one is our existing ag. building.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: How are they getting the domestic

5
6

water for that residence?
MR. JENKINS: You can see both of these buildings, they

7

both have a metal roof and then they have roof

8

gutters around the roof. There's --

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Is there a water meter attached to
this property?

11

MR. JENKINS: No, there's no water meter.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So they're getting all of their

13
14

water for a residence off of that roof?
MR. JENKINS: Yeah. We catch water off the roof and then

15

store it in the water storage tank. If we run out

16

of water, then we can have it trucked in. And we

17

have had to do that quite a bit lately.

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Has the Water Department given you

19

approval to truck water from another property to

20

this --

21

CHAIR KANE: I'm sorry, Mr. Arakawa, and I apologize for

22

interjecting. Keep in mind now that the discussion

23

is about the indemnification request. I have been

24

very -- I should -- I have provided a lot of

25

latitude for the questions and the public testimony
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1

phase, but we are not here to rehash the Special Use

2

Permit process that the Commissioners went through

3

earlier. So -- and so I just wanted to state that,

4

Mr. Arakawa, that I want you to tighten it up and

5

focus in on the fact that we're here to discuss

6

whether or not this body is going to approve the

7

request of the indemnification and/or special

8

counsel since there has been a lawsuit filed against

9

the County as well as these individuals.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: No, I understand that. In my mind

11

what I'm trying to clarify is whether there were

12

other -- other reasons why this property would be

13

denied a permit other than just pure religion.

14

CHAIR KANE: Yeah. And unfortunately --

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That's why I'm asking these --

16

CHAIR KANE: I understand what you're saying, Mr.

17

Arakawa --

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.

19

CHAIR KANE: -- however, we don't have the information

20

from the --

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.

22

CHAIR KANE: -- the meetings that provides all that

23

information, otherwise it wouldn't have been

24

necessary for you to ask these questions because all

25

that information would have been provided to us.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.

2

CHAIR KANE: But we're not here to discuss those items.

3

We're here to discuss the indemnification request.
And I'll recognize you in a moment, Mr.

4
5
6

Hokama.
Mr. Arakawa.

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That's fine. And --

8

CHAIR KANE: So I'll allow you to proceed, but, again, I

9

just ask you to understand that our objective here

10

is to make a decision on the request for

11

indemnification or special counsel.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Let me explain again the reason

13

I'm asking these questions is to be able to clarify

14

in my mind whether there were other reasons that

15

would normally be justifiable for denying a permit

16

by any body for any application. And so this in my

17

mind is an area --

18

CHAIR KANE: And I respect that, so -- and I'll allow you

19

to proceed, Mr. Arakawa. I just wanted to state

20

that for the record.

21
22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.
So as far as the permission to bring water

23

from outside into this area, did the Water

24

Department -- did you ever get a permit from the

25

Water Department to do that or permission?
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MR. JENKINS: As far as I know, that's standard practice.

2

There are -- there are companies including RNC

3

Trucking who we use for that purpose who their

4

business is solely for that. They have trucks

5

dedicated to that. And this is -- this is just a

6

commonly occurring practice in the County.

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: That was RNC Trucking?

8

MR. JENKINS: Yeah.

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you very much.

10
11
12

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
Mr. Hokama, you're recognized.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. I was interested

13

in Mr. Arakawa's questions because as part of the

14

filing certain Commissioners' positions was based

15

on -- on their concern regarding fire protection.

16

The existing buildings -- And I assume you went

17

through a building permit process?

18

MR. JENKINS: That's correct.

19

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Can you share with the members

20

this afternoon what was the Fire Department's

21

position on the existing buildings? That they

22

needed an "x" gallon tank and that your storage is

23

dedicated for that fire protection use; is that

24

correct?

25

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. It's correct that this system that we
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1

have now was what was necessary to get the building

2

permits. In other words, when we got the building

3

permits for both buildings, these were their

4

requirements to put in this size tank with a stand

5

pipe.

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is that tank also utilized to

7

assist the building's requirements, whether it be

8

for shower facilities, restroom facilities, kitchen

9

facilities also?

10

MR. JENKINS: Yeah, that's correct. And, of course, we

11

haven't had much use in that department because we

12

need a Special Use Permit there to really be there

13

and be functioning.

14

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But you have a residence, though.

15

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. Actually, the residence is just now

16

almost completed. We have probably had people

17

staying there maybe a total of a month if you put

18

all of the stays together up until this point. So

19

there hasn't been much use even in the residence up

20

until this point.

21
22
23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, when was that building
constructed, please?
MR. JENKINS: We constructed the frame of the building in

24

1996. We have been working on it ever since. And

25

as I said, we're -- it's just about completed.
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We're doing it with volunteer labor.

2

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So you have a Certificate of Occupancy

3

from the County's Land Use and Codes Division?

4
5
6

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. We have the final, final inspection
for that building.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Was there a concern brought up that

7

you're utilizing your dedicated fire protection

8

water for your domestic requirements of a house?

9

Was that ever discussed since you are depleting your

10
11

capacity?
MR. JENKINS: No, that was not discussed. And, in fact,

12

I'm in the engineering business, and from what I

13

understand of the requirements, particularly back at

14

that stage when that permit was obtained and

15

everything, that was just sort of a standard

16

practice. You put in that kind of -- that size tank

17

and you use it for your fire protection and your

18

domestic use.

19
20
21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And how often have you needed
to refill your storage facilities? Once a month?
MR. JENKINS: I would guess that lately probably once

22

every two months. We've been doing a fair bit of

23

agriculture in our greenhouse.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Because, you know, let's say if

25

you do use your residence on a kind of regular basis
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1

and we just use a minimum 500 gallons a day, you

2

know, within one month half your tank is depleted

3

already.

4

MR. JENKINS: Right. Right.

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And so at 15,000 gallons did the

6

Department say that is totally inadequate and that

7

is the reason for the hold harmless agreement?

8
9

MR. JENKINS: No. The hold harmless agreement -actually, we're talking about the proposed

10

construction and proposed use of -- proposed new use

11

of the building for assembly purposes. And so the

12

Fire Department was simply stating, you know, of

13

course it's too early for them to tell us what the

14

actual requirements will be for fire protection as

15

far as the number of gallons, et cetera, but they

16

said -- you know, their comment was there needs to

17

be a hold harmless agreement. In other words, even

18

though you're providing the required fire

19

protection, that just because you have a private

20

water system in Maui County, to get a building

21

permit you need to sign a hold harmless agreement no

22

matter how much fire protection you're providing.

23

For instance, I live across the street, I

24

have a hold harmless agreement on my property as

25

well.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is your property developed similar as
the church's property? Do you have a storage --

3

MR. JENKINS: Yeah.

4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: -- facility?

5

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. King-size storage tank with a stand

6

pipe. Once again, there's no requirement that any

7

of -- any of it is dedicated for fire.

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. During this hearing -- If I can

9

just shift slightly, please. At any time during the

10

hearings was it ever brought up to you that since

11

you are still able to congregate at your Haiku

12

location, that the hearings officer or anyone else

13

stated that that in effect did not prohibit you from

14

practicing your religion from that point of

15

congregating? Maybe not as far as utilizing and

16

doing agricultural activities, but as far as

17

assembling for worship service or bible study, what

18

have you, that you still was able to practice that

19

portion, although at a different location?

20

MR. JENKINS: You're asking if that was mentioned to us in

21

the process?

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.

23

MR. JENKINS: I don't believe so.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's how maybe their

25

understanding was that there was no denying of your

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 10/30/01

1
2

65

practice of your religion?
MR. JENKINS: I don't believe that was stated and I'm

3

quite sure it's not on the record. And that that

4

theory wouldn't bode well for us.

5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's why I'm asking the question.

6

MR. JENKINS: Right. No.

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If it was ever brought up --

8

MR. JENKINS: No.

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: -- that since you already have an

10

existing place that you can congregate --

11

MR. JENKINS: Yeah. To my knowledge, that was never

12

brought up.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.

14

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

15
16

Further questions for Mr. Jenkins? Seeing
none, thank you very much, sir.

17

MR. JENKINS: All right. Thank you.

18

CHAIR KANE: And our final person to testify, returning to

19

conclude his testimony, is Mr. Charles Hurd. Thank

20

you, Mr. Hurd.

21

MR. HURD: The reason why I believe the hearing officer

22

recommended the denial of this application and why

23

the Commissioners accepted her recommendation has to

24

do with our challenge to that hearing officer's bias

25

and prejudice. Before the hearing which occurred
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1

that gave rise to her report, there was a settlement

2

conference that she conducted during which she made

3

statements about owning property very similarly

4

situated to the property on Anuhea Place, having a

5

commercial riding stable herself with her husband at

6

that location, and stating that if a church wanted

7

to locate on her lane, she would be out there with

8

neighbors protesting and opposing the application of

9

the church.

10

Now, I challenged her bias. I asked her to

11

recuse herself, to step down of her own decision.

12

She refused to do that. We filed a motion to

13

disqualify her. We asked that the Commission hear

14

that motion. We routed it to the Commission

15

ourselves. It was diverted, its my understanding,

16

by Clayton Yoshida and it was directed to the

17

hearings officer and the hearings officer herself

18

denied our motion to disqualify.

19

Now, this process is, according to the

20

hearings officer, consistent with her interpretation

21

of her power as a hearings officer. You have no

22

rules adopted in this County for how a challenge to

23

a hearings officer after he or she has been

24

appointed may be directed to the body that first

25

appointed her. But it makes no sense to have a
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judge rule upon his or her own qualifications after

2

a challenge of bias.

3

Once she denied the motion to disqualify, she

4

also denied my request for a continuance to permit

5

the Planning Commission to hear that issue. I asked

6

her to continue the hearing because I had just

7

learned four days before the hearing of the passage

8

of the Religious Land Use Act. This is not a

9

perfect world. You don't necessarily learn of the

10

passage of a law immediately when it happens. I

11

asked her to continue the hearing for that purpose

12

as well. There was a third basis we had which had

13

to do with the compliance by the County with a

14

subpoena.

15

The reasons why the hearings officer

16

recommended against us had to do with our decision

17

then not to proceed to call witnesses and not to

18

cross-examine the witnesses put on by the

19

intervenors. We did that because the law is clear,

20

had we proceeded with the hearing, we would have

21

waived our right to challenge the bias and prejudice

22

of the hearings officer.

23

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Hurd, you have arrived at your three

24

minutes, and at this point I will open it up for

25

questioning, sir.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 10/30/01

With that, Mr. Hokama followed by Mr.

1
2
3

68

Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Hurd, did you ever consider taking

4
5

your -- I guess the word would be "appeal" to the

6

State Land Use Commission, which is the actual body

7

that has jurisdiction over a Special Use Permit and

8

not the County?

9

MR. HURD: Sir, the Land Use Commission has adopted a

10

regulation that gives the County the sole

11

jurisdiction for these issues of a State permit for

12

properties less than 15 acres. And it's my

13

understanding from speaking -- we sued the Land Use

14

Commission, you'll see, as one of the parties

15

necessary for this case along with the State, and

16

the position I understand they're going to take is

17

that they don't have any jurisdiction, that this is

18

now because of the Home Rule Provision of the

19

Constitution a County matter solely. That's what

20

I've been informed informally by the Assistant

21

Attorney General who will represent the Land Use

22

Commission in this case.

23

So we don't -- The answer is there's no

24

jurisdiction. It's a County matter because of

25

the --
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1

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The size of the application.

2

MR. HURD: Right.

3

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Although you're asking for a State

4
5

permit.
MR. HURD: Yes. That's right. The County has delegated

6

authority from the State in this matter, or home

7

rule power.

8

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Hokama, you have the floor.

9

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I am done. Thank you very much, Mr.

10
11
12

Chairman.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Mr. Nishiki.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes.

14

CHAIR KANE: Followed by --

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you. So the -- Let me get

16

this clear, Mr. Hurd. In appointing the hearings

17

officer, the Planning Commission was the body that

18

made a motion and selected this person?

19

MR. HURD: Yes, sir.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Or was it -- Is that what

21

happened -- is that what occurred in the Planning

22

Commission meeting?

23

MR. HURD: I did not handle that phase of the proceeding.

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh.

25

MR. HURD: I came in later, but I know what happened.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.

2

MR. HURD: There is a list maintained.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.

4

MR. HURD: And the Planning Department brings forth to the

5

Commission not the whole list --

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.

7

MR. HURD: -- but a number of those. It's my

8

understanding informally it's been set at five. At

9

the time that the hearings officer in this case was

10

selected, for one reason or another, there were

11

either objections by one side or the other to the

12

others and Ms. Fuqua was the last of those on the

13

list and was selected by the Planning Commission.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So that's --

15

MR. HURD: It's my understanding that this is the first

16
17

case she handled.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, that's -- it doesn't matter

18

whether it was the first or not. My question is

19

this process. So your understanding is that the

20

Planning Commission was the final authority to say,

21

okay, Mrs. Fuqua will be the Commissioner?

22

MR. HURD: Yes, sir.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: The hearings officer. Then there

24
25

was a process that occurred and -MR. HURD: And discovery going along.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- you objected to Mrs. Fuqua,

2

whatever, and then in the final decision, the

3

Commission did not hear your objection to wanting

4

Mrs. Fuqua not be appointed. And therefore Mr.

5

Yoshida, as the Planning -- well, whatever, he's a

6

Deputy Planning Director, made that final decision

7

that -- and the Planning Commissioners never got to

8

say, okay, we override or didn't have -- that

9

process didn't occur?

10

MR. HURD: Not exactly. The --

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, "not exactly" meaning?

12

Clayton Yoshida was the final one that said, sorry,

13

but Mrs. Fuqua is going to be the lady?

14

MR. HURD: That's my understanding. She actually did

15

that. Then later when we took exception to her

16

decision and the Planning Commission took up her

17

recommendation --

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.

19

MR. HURD: -- we argued this point. And they did not make

20

any kind of appeal finding. They simply accepted

21

her proposed decision and order. So we brought it

22

up to them, but not -- they didn't consider it in a

23

formal way, they didn't deny our appeal as such, it

24

wasn't -- there is no procedure for doing that. The

25

only procedure is to take exception to her proposed
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decision and order, her findings and proposed order.

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I understand that. I was looking

3

at the process prior to her serving as the officer.

4

MR. HURD: Correct.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: When you initially didn't even

6

want her to serve, the Commission at that point did

7

not --

8

MR. HURD: Didn't get -- Sorry.

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- have the process in place to

10

say -- or even hear that -- hear that concern that

11

you raised?

12

MR. HURD: Yes. That's correct.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. I find that odd, but,

14
15
16
17

anyway, thank you.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson followed by Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, thank you for coming and

18

helping us understand this complex law. One of the

19

things that I was reading in the hearings officer's

20

report basically is that the use -- in determining,

21

I guess, unusual and reasonable use under Section

22

205 and 205(a), that's agricultural use; is that

23

correct?

24

MR. HURD: That's a set of terms that are actually in the

25

State Statute for the exceptional uses which
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include -- they're not permitted uses, but they are

2

exceptional uses permitted on permit, which include

3

the religious use. So that's the standard and

4

that's one of the bases of our suit is that it's not

5

an adequately defined standard in the statute.

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Well, I guess what I'm

7

trying to understand here is one of the other things

8

that in her findings she basically makes the

9

determination that -- and I can't remember where it

10

is, but, anyway, I read it, that it would pose a

11

potential burden on the County in providing the

12

necessary services to be there and yet -- you know,

13

I guess your fire service or police or whatever it

14

was. That is one of the things that she contends,

15

but then when I'm reading in the protection of the

16

land use as a religious exercise in the act that was

17

referred to, it says that basically this act may

18

require a government to incur expenses in its own

19

operations to avoid imposing a substantial burden on

20

religious exercise. So it seems in direct

21

contradiction to what her findings were.

22

So am I reading the -- you know, the act --

23

am I reading that improperly, or should she have

24

considered that when she was making the

25

determination in your opinion?
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MR. HURD: There was no evidence before her of any impact

2

of that sort. And I believe it was improper for her

3

to make such a finding without there being any sort

4

of evidence of that sort.
The part that you have been good enough to

5
6

read is the policy statement, the additional policy

7

statement behind the statute, and should inform any

8

hearings officer or the Commission's decisions, I

9

agree.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because that -- that really -- it

11

troubles me. And then in the first part, also, of

12

the Religious Land Use Act it says, "No government

13

shall impose or implement a land use regulation in a

14

manner that imposes a substantial burden on the

15

religious exercise of a person including a religious

16

assembly or institution unless the government

17

demonstrates that imposition of the burden on that

18

person, assembly, or institution is in furtherance

19

of a compelling governmental interest." And I'm

20

wondering, did she just totally ignore this?

21

MR. HURD: Yes. And she was told to do it by the

22

Corporation Counsel who was advising her at the

23

time, Mr. Moto. Now, how that occurred, I don't

24

know, because they stepped outside of the hearing

25

room, had a conversation, and came back in. And so
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1

there's nothing on the record that occurred at that

2

point. She simply announced her decision and said,

3

this is not what I've been hired to do, essentially.

4

And that's the same thing that Mr. Moto --

5

And by the way, he was reading a statement to

6

the Commissioners. And I don't know if this is just

7

him or the policy statement of his Department. I

8

suspect that it's a policy statement carefully

9

drafted before that Commission hearing. He was

10

reading from a statement that said it's not your

11

jurisdiction. And that's what's been quoted by

12

Susan Moikeha in asking -- in a letter to you asking

13

for indemnification. She's basically pointing the

14

finger and saying, all I did was apply the state and

15

county laws as I understood them and ignored the

16

federal law because I was told that that was outside

17

of our jurisdiction as a Commission.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Would you -- you know, obviously

19

you have dealt with these issues before in this type

20

of litigation, would you say that it is in this case

21

a federal rule or federal law that would take

22

precedence over any county rules?

23

MR. HURD: Yes. We have a constitutional provision in the

24

Constitution of the United States called the

25

Supremacy Clause that when federal statutes are in
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2

authority, the federal laws are supreme.

3
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And here it further just

4

says that unless it's in furtherance of a compelling

5

government interest, and that is where I have a

6

problem because I -- I don't know -- and perhaps

7

what in your mind would be a compelling governmental

8

interest in this particular situation?

9

MR. HURD: There are very few cases decided under this law

10

so far. The one that comes to my mind is a case

11

that has already been decided in California

12

involving a child attending a high school. And he

13

was a member of the Sete religion, which is a

14

minority religion of India and Pakistan, and it is

15

part of their belief system that every male after a

16

certain age must wear a ceremonial knife called a

17

Sete dagger. And the court actually decided that

18

the state -- excuse me, the school ordinance that

19

prohibited this young man from wearing that -- It's

20

hidden, by the way. It's not open. It's attached,

21

actually, to the back of the shoulders. That that

22

was -- that that rule prohibiting from -- him from

23

wearing it was a violation of his religious rights,

24

his rights to religious freedom, because there was a

25

less onerous or more tolerable way to restrict his
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wearing of the blade. Now, I don't know what it is.

2

That's a case that has recently been decided.

3

These -- This law is going to generate cases all

4

over the country. You just get on the website

5

called Religious Land Use and Institutionalized

6

Persons Act, you'll see them. But how that works

7

out, I don't really know.

8
9

In this instance, there's no record, there's
no evidence of a compelling State interest that

10

justifies this. In such a law as this, you take it

11

in steps, and this is the way lawyers analyze

12

things. Is there a substantial burden on religious

13

freedom and its exercise and expression? Yes. The

14

burden of proving the justification shifts to the

15

County. The County has to prove that it's a

16

compelling State interest that its questioned law is

17

meant to -- to foster, and that it's being done by

18

the least restrictive or least burdensome manner.

19

And I don't know the County is ever going to meet

20

that test with the laws as they stand now.

21

And so what we believe is the proper thing to

22

do is for you to direct the Corp. Counsel to go into

23

settlement conference immediately under the auspices

24

of a federal judge, and to have that federal

25

judge --
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CHAIR KANE: Mr. Hurd, I just ask you to restrict your
responses to the question that's being asked.

3

MR. HURD: Sorry.

4

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

5

MR. HURD: Thank you. I appreciate it.

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: The other question that I have

7

because of the process that's involved -- I have a

8

little bit of experience in a situation that my

9

husband was actually involved in with regard to his

10

disability. And in that particular situation there

11

was something in our house rules at our condominium

12

where we were restricted --

13
14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Ms. Johnson, I'm sorry, are you
going to ask a question?

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I am. Yes, I am.

16

CHAIR KANE: Go ahead. Proceed. Thank you.

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to frame it. And in

18

this particular situation what had ended up

19

happening was the civil rights of my husband,

20

because he is disabled, he was prevented from, let's

21

say, having a small motorized vehicle on our

22

property. And what my question to you is: In that

23

situation we would have or my husband would have had

24

the federal government as the litigator on our

25

behalf. And so our condominium association would
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have, in effect, been entering into a lawsuit

2

against the federal government. Is this the same

3

type of situation? If this should go further, are

4

we as a County going to be involved with litigation

5

between us and the federal government?

6

MR. HURD: Depends on what you tell your Corporation

7

Counsel. The -- I have had a conversation with the

8

enforcement attorney at the -- at the Attorney

9

General's Office of the United States, the Federal

10

Branch Division. His name is James Todd and he

11

authorized me to tell you today that if a challenge

12

to the constitutionality of the Religious Land Use

13

Act is posed as a defense by your counsel, that they

14

will intervene. They have done so all over the

15

country.

16

I am also authorized to tell you the American

17

Civil Liberties Union will join this case as an

18

amicus curiae in order to support the application of

19

the law. We have already filed today a motion for

20

preliminary injunction asking Judge King to grant an

21

injunction to enjoin the County from continuing to

22

bar my clients from their -- the exercise of their

23

religious freedom. And that's set for hearing on

24

the 30th of January. The process is going very

25

quickly.
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The answer to your question is yes, if

1
2

certain defenses are raised by your counsel, there

3

will be intervention by the Attorney General's

4

Office.

5
6
7
8
9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So that -- that makes it
very simple for me. Thank you.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Further questions? Seeing none, I have a few
questions, Mr. Hurd.

10

MR. HURD: Yes, sir.

11

CHAIR KANE: What is your understanding of the settlement

12

agreement that you entered into with the intervenors

13

and the content of that meeting as being

14

confidential? Is that something that you

15

understood --

16

MR. HURD: We entered into no -- we entered no settlement

17

agreement with the intervenors. The rule of

18

evidence that applies in that circumstance is that

19

whatever opposing parties say that is in the way of

20

an offer of settlement or in justification or

21

argument for a settlement is not admissible in

22

court. The hearings officer has stated to the

23

Commissioners, and I believe this is flat out false,

24

that there was an understanding that whatever she

25

said was going to be held confidential by the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

COW 10/30/01

81

1

parties and their counsel. There was no discussion

2

of that sort. I didn't agree to that. I never

3

would agree to anything like that. And how else are

4

you going to challenge a judge who expresses bias in

5

a chamber's conference, a private conference in his

6

or her room or offices? The law does not recognize

7

any implied privilege that she's described. There

8

was no explicit understanding as she's described it

9

repeatedly in statements to the Commission and in

10
11

writing.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you. My other question would be the

12

act recently passed in 2000, do you see that as an

13

act that supersedes state and county laws? Was

14

its -- was its intent to supercede those laws?

15

MR. HURD: Congress recognized explicitly that by passing

16

this law -- that in the act of passing the law, it

17

was creating necessarily a conflict between the

18

federal law and local law of state and municipal

19

governments. It recognized that, there is explicit

20

findings in the record. It provided in a remedy

21

section for exemptions to be granted by municipality

22

authority on an ad hoc basis, one case at a time,

23

and that's possible in this instance. It was

24

discussed to the Commission. Brian Moto advised the

25

Commission about that option that they had, and they
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chose not to follow that.
It's going to take a few years to actually

3

work out amendments to the local laws. It's going

4

to happen in conjunction with challenges in certain

5

places to the constitutionality of the law. But in

6

the meantime, wherever the local laws are imposing

7

that impermissible burden on free exercise of

8

religion, the municipal authority has the power

9

explicitly in the law to exempt that church or that

10

body of people in that instance until it can work

11

out what parts are obliterated, what parts are

12

modified of the local law in comparison to the

13

federal law that is supreme. That's how I view it.

14

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. And my final question is to

15

follow up on a question that Mr. Nishiki asked

16

regarding what is your objective in this whole issue

17

that we're in now. And I guess he used the term

18

"greedy" or something like that, which is -- I think

19

was in reference to, you know, is it -- is there a

20

financial aspect to this. And I met with you

21

earlier, prior to this meeting this afternoon, and I

22

realize that it would be inappropriate at this time

23

to ask you of the dollar amount because you did

24

acknowledge that there would be in discussions if we

25

were to enter into those types of discussions a
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1

financial aspect to that discussion. So I guess Mr.

2

Nishiki asked it in the sense of getting greedy, so

3

that may be relative. Is there going to be a

4

request for financial -- a financial aspect to this

5

settlement that you're trying to pursue with us?

6

MR. HURD: I don't know the answer to that question

7

because the -- the decision making of my client has

8

been collective in every instance I have worked with

9

them in the past and they haven't given me a

10

direction. I believe that if you were to put on the

11

table today an exemption, that they would take it

12

without any money. That's my guess. That would be

13

my recommendation. If you were to say that here and

14

now today, I think the answer would be yes, we would

15

take -- forget this lawsuit. I think that would be

16

the answer. What we really want is to just worship

17

in peace. And that means compliance with the

18

building codes, compliance with the Water

19

Department's requirements. Those things have been

20

declared in writing, in verbal testimony repeatedly

21

by my clients throughout this process. And that's

22

what I think would happen.

23

CHAIR KANE: Okay. Thank you very much.

24

MR. HURD: I'll wait around if you want me to.

25

CHAIR KANE: Well, we're not -- we're not in a position to
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make that decision today and I think you know that.

2

When we are posted to discuss a particular item and

3

due to our sunshine laws, we can't just go up and

4

make any type of decisions outside of that

5

parameter.

6

MR. HURD: I understand.

7

CHAIR KANE: So we're not in a position to do that. So

8

just so you don't have to wait around for that

9

decision.

10

MR. HURD: I got a late plane, anyway.

11

CHAIR KANE: Okay. Any further questions before I release

12

Mr. Hurd?
Seeing none, thank you very much.

13
14
15

. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR KANE: Members, at this time, I know we've been

16

going for about an hour and a half, I would like to

17

take a ten-minute recess. We'll reconvene at about

18

3:30.

19

RECESS: 3:19 p.m.

Recess.

(Gavel.)

20

RECONVENE: 3:33 p.m.

21

CHAIR KANE: (Gavel.) Okay, Members, we would like to

22

reconvene the Council's Committee of the Whole

23

meeting dated the 30th of October.

24
25

COW-46(9) SPECIAL COUNSEL (BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY LAND
PURCHASE AGREEMENT)
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1

CHAIR KANE: Members, we have just completed our testimony

2

phase of this particular -- of this meeting. We are

3

looking at our agenda items. Members, I would like

4

to first take up the item that is with the Board of

5

Water Supply land purchase agreement. If we can get

6

through that, Members.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Let's do that last.

8

CHAIR KANE: You want to do that one last?

9

?: Yeah.

10
11
12

CHAIR KANE: Yeah, yeah. No, I -Mr. Fukushima -- Members, do you have any
objections to going on this item?

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No objections.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.

15

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. We're on 46(9), Members, if I can

16

direct your attention to that, special counsel Board

17

of Water Supply and land purchase -- the land

18

purchase agreement.

19
20

Mr. Fukushima, discussion, please.
MR. FUKUSHIMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If I may, this

21

is a request brought by the Board of Water Supply

22

for special counsel. The Board of Water Supply has

23

been offered an opportunity to purchase 15 --

24

approximately 15,000 acres of conservation land

25

owned by Wailuku Agribusiness. The purpose of the
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sale is to try and conserve these conservation

2

lands. There are surface sources of water that are

3

coming off these conservation lands being gathered

4

by several ditches owned by Wailuku Ag. and the

5

Water Department is looking at the purchase of these

6

conservation lands as well as water systems owned by

7

Wailuku Agribusiness.

8

The sale of these 15,000 acres is quite a

9

substantial sale. There are a number of issues,

10

complex issues relating to water rights and the use

11

of water which we believe outside counsel would

12

be -- it would be appropriate to have outside

13

counsel to handle these issues.

14

The Board has indicated it wishes to hire

15

William Tam. William Tam is an attorney with the --

16

with Hunt -- with the Hunt law firm, Paul Hunt's law

17

firm. Mr. Tam is very well versed in water matters.

18

He is one of the authors of the water -- the State

19

Water Code. And the Board felt that Mr. Tam was --

20

was extremely qualified to handle the issues

21

surrounding the sale of -- or the potential sale of

22

these Wailuku Ag. lands.

23

And so we would wish the Council to

24

consider -- or, rather, this Committee consider Mr.

25

Tam's hiring as special counsel and recommend to the
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1

Council that Mr. Tam be retained as special counsel

2

for the Board of Water Supply.

3
4
5
6
7

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Fukushima, do you have any desire to
convene an executive session?
MR. FUKUSHIMA: At this time I don't believe an executive
session is necessary, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you very much.

8
9

And, Members, that's the reason why I asked
to put this one forward, because after this the

10

following items will be something to consider in

11

executive session.
With that, Mr. Hokama followed by Ms. Johnson

12
13

and Mr. Arakawa.

14

MR. FUKUSHIMA: If I may add --

15

CHAIR KANE: Yes.

16

MR. FUKUSHIMA: -- one thing, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Tam is

17

here.

18

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

19

MR. FUKUSHIMA: If any Committee members have questions of

20

Mr. Tam, he is available for those questions.

21

CHAIR KANE: Thank you very much, Mr. Fukushima.

22

Mr. Hokama, discussion.

23

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Thank you very much, Mr.

24
25

Chairman.
For your office, Mr. Fukushima, your office
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is not comfortable handling this matter and

2

therefore you are supporting this Board of Water

3

Supply request?

4

MR. FUKUSHIMA: That is correct. We have never been

5

involved in a purchase of this magnitude. The

6

estimated -- or the asking price at this time is $28

7

million. It is a substantial amount of money and

8

there are many, many things that have to be done to

9

consummate the sale, such as the due diligence, et

10

cetera. And so we would -- we would feel more

11

comfortable hiring outside counsel.

12

On top of that, there are a number of water

13

issues that as I have indicated earlier that Mr. --

14

Mr. Tam does have expertise in and that is another

15

important reason why Mr. Tam has been recommended as

16

special counsel.

17

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Hokama.

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.

19
20
21

How many of the -- are all the acreage in
West Maui, Mr. Fukushima?
MR. FUKUSHIMA: No. If I may, the acreage is mostly on

22

this side, but it is essentially the West Maui

23

Mountains.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Coming this way meaning?

25

MR. FUKUSHIMA: On the Wailuku side.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So the majority -- Can you --

2

are you able to tell us which aquifers are involved?

3

Are we talking about the major aquifer, Iao, Waihee,

4

Waikapu?

5

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, again, the lands overlying the -- or

6

the lands included in the purchase do overlie the

7

Iao Aquifer.

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are we also considering, if

9

there are any, all burdens and debts that may be

10

placed upon this land for whatever reason?

11

MR. FUKUSHIMA: When you say "burden and debts"?

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, let's say they owe somebody

13

money. Or let's say people owe them money for

14

water, such as the Waikapu Golf Course, which uses

15

Wailuku Agribusiness water for their irrigation.

16

MR. FUKUSHIMA: The purchase would be subject to

17

agreements that have been entered into by Wailuku

18

Agribusiness and other water users on this side.

19

There are certain reservations for those rights.

20

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Was it ever considered that the

21

Department of Land and Natural Resources might be a

22

better steward and therefore a better party to

23

consider the purchase of this property since they,

24

you know, basically manage all of the other

25

conservation lands regardless in Hawaii?
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MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, they manage the conservation lands,

2

but they do not own all of the conservation lands.

3

A lot of conservation lands are held by private

4

parties. Whether they would be a better steward

5

than the County, i really couldn't comment on that.

6

But the Department believes that if these lands are

7

under their control, that surface sources from these

8

lands may be more available to the County and the

9

County's residents for the County's needs. And may

10

I add there are substantial amounts of surface water

11

available in these areas.

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm aware of that, Mr. Fukushima. I

13

was just wondering to what extent did the Board

14

consider its options, or that the only option was

15

that the County should pursue the purchase.

16
17
18

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, the option of the State purchasing
these lands was never raised.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there a -- is there another

19

option besides straight purchase? I mean, do we

20

have a -- other types of eminent domain or

21

condemnation procedures that might be to our benefit

22

instead of this option?

23

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, I don't think we have enough facts

24

right now to make a decision as to whether straight

25

purchase or perhaps a condemnation would be more
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1

appropriate. We simply don't know. And it may be

2

if there are title problems that a condemnation may

3

be a better way of doing it. There are some other

4

considerations that may lead to the conclusion that

5

eminent domain is the better way to go, but at this

6

time those decisions have not been made. We believe

7

with the assistance of Mr. Tam the exploration of

8

other alternatives is going to be one of the

9

objectives.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Tell us, if you can, and

11

without breaking the confidentiality of certain

12

information that the Board may be privy to, did the

13

Board make a determination what option they wanted

14

to consider, or they asking us to help finance --

15

authorize a special counsel so they can continue to

16

pursue options?

17

MR. FUKUSHIMA: That's correct.

18

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: At any time can you tell us at this

19

point this afternoon, Mr. Fukushima, whether should

20

a -- some sort of compensation would be required,

21

that the Board is looking toward the Council

22

considering a general obligation bond for the

23

financing of this request?

24
25

MR. FUKUSHIMA: That may be a possibility. After all,
this is a -- this is a purchase of some magnitude
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1

and we would believe that sources of funding would

2

be -- would be looked at, other sources of funding

3

would be looked at to just bond, bond financing.

4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you tell us whether -- and I know

5

I'm putting you in a spot, Howard, and I may not

6

be --

7

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Yes. And I appreciate that, Councilman.

8

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And it may not be fair, but

9

nonetheless you are a legal counsel. Have you or

10

your office made any recommendations on how to

11

pursue if a purchase is to be considered --

12

MR. FUKUSHIMA: No.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: -- versus a revenue bond, versus an

14

obligation bond, versus a cash and bond

15

authorization?

16

92

MR. FUKUSHIMA: At this time, Councilman, it's very

17

preliminary. It's very preliminary. And those

18

types of -- It hasn't really been -- been explored

19

thoroughly yet. But with the assistance of special

20

counsel, those options will be explored, of course.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Did we go and court, if I could

22

use that word, Wailuku Agribusiness for this

23

consideration, or did Wailuku Agribusiness come and

24

court the County for this consideration?

25

MR. FUKUSHIMA: I believe we were approached by Wailuku
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3
4
5
6

Ag.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Do they owe us money for land taxes
due?
MR. FUKUSHIMA: I don't believe so. I don't believe so.
Not that I'm aware of.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Has the Department made a formal

7

position on this matter, Mr. Fukushima? We have a

8

Board request, I believe. Has the Department -- are

9

you aware of a Department position?

10

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, the Board is the policy-maker for

11

the Department of Water Supply. I would believe

12

that whatever the Board determined to be the

13

appropriate policy, the Department would be there to

14

implement it.

15

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you know, we have had planning

16

things come before us where the Department

17

recommended denial and, you know, certain decision

18

bodies may have decided to approve. So I'm just

19

wondering if the Board -- if the Department did make

20

a position.

21
22
23
24
25

MR. FUKUSHIMA: No, no. The Department has not taken a
contrary position.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Howard.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
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And I know I read out like several names and

1
2

I got lost with the names, so why don't I just start

3

with Ms. Johnson and work my way through. I would

4

appreciate that, Members.

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Yes, Mr. Chair. I just

6

wanted to find out from the counsel, Mr. Tam, if he

7

has ever represented Wailuku Agribusiness.

8

CHAIR KANE: Is Mr. Tam available, Mr. Fukushima?

9

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Yes.

10

CHAIR KANE: If we can ask Mr. Tam to come forward,
please.

11
12
13

(Inaudible).
CHAIR KANE: Yeah. You can come sit right -- you can come

14

sit right in front here, sir. And I apologize.

15

?:

16

CHAIR KANE: Right here in the warm seat. It's not the

17
18
19

(Inaudible).

hot one, it's the warm one.
And, Ms. Johnson, if you can again state your
question.

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.

21

CHAIR KANE: And if you can identify yourself once she has

22

stated the question, sir.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Tam. I just wanted to --

24

I have read through your information. I just wanted

25

to know if you have ever represented the Wailuku
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1

Agribusiness?

2

MR. TAM: First of all, my name is William Tam. I am of

3

counsel with Alston, Hunt, Floyd & Ing in Honolulu.

4

No, I have not. I should explain that at one

5

point four years ago a lawyer for Wailuku

6

Agribusiness asked my advice one afternoon, and I

7

sat down and talked to him and explained how the

8

Water Code worked and how water law worked, which I

9

do the continuing legal education seminars, but I

10

have not represented them.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to make sure of

12

that. And then have you already established an

13

hourly rate that the Water Board would be --

14

MR. TAM: I submitted our firm's rates and resumes and I

15
16
17

would -CHAIR KANE: Ms. Johnson, just for your information on the
resolution --

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I just --

19

CHAIR KANE: -- in the BE IT RESOLVED portion there's

20

rates there, as well as the not to exceed 30,000,

21

which is the formal request of this special counsel.

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: All right. Thank you very much.

23

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Molina, do you have any questions?

24
25

Mr. Nishiki, you had your hand up.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I wanted to ask, not to embarrass
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Mr. Tam -CHAIR KANE: If you can use your microphone. If you could
use your microphone, Mr. Nishiki.

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'm sorry.

5

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Not to embarrass you, but I wanted

7

to ask Mr. Fukushima a question. Besides Mr. Tam's

8

name, who else was listed as possible persons that

9

would be eligible for this position?

10

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Off the top of my head, there was Mr.

11

McDougal, who had represented the Department and the

12

Board of Water Supply in its negotiations over the

13

Central Maui Joint Source Venture issues. We

14

also -- there was the law firm of Caliboso and I

15

can't recall the other, the other partner or the

16

other member or the other name, name partner. And

17

there was a fourth that I -- that offhand I can't

18

remember, but I believe Mr. Quinn -- Doug McDougal,

19

as I mentioned earlier, from Schwabe Williamson &

20

Wyatt. And they are -- it appears that they are a

21

mainland law firm. The other Catalani, Nakanishi &

22

Caliboso, which is a local firm in Honolulu. And I

23

believe that's it. Along with Mr. Tam's firm and

24

Mr. Tam. So there were four -- four proposals to

25

the Department, and Mr. Tam's name was selected.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: There were four -- There was an
RFP?

3

MR. FUKUSHIMA: I believe there was, yes.

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then from there there was an

5

interview of the four law firms that came or

6

submitted proposals?

7

MR. FUKUSHIMA: There were no interviews. We -- the Board

8

reviewed the -- the submittals and selected Mr.

9

Tam's firm and Mr. Tam.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: The Board just reviewed the

11

submittals and then from there made a decision on

12

Mr. Tam's firm?

13

MR. FUKUSHIMA: That's correct. And, of course, the Board

14

was informed of Mr. Tam's expertise and Mr. Tam's

15

knowledge and work with the State Water Code, and

16

the Board felt that that was very, very important.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Tam, are you familiar with the

18

parcels of land that we're dealing with?

19

MR. TAM: I have seen a letter of intent that Wailuku

20

Agriculture sent to the Board of Water Supply which

21

had TMKs and some maps. I have a general idea where

22

it is. I haven't walked the land and I haven't

23

examined them in great detail yet, so I have only

24

had a limited amount of information as to what's to

25

be acquired.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I think maybe the question wasn't

2

asked of you, but what kind of experience do you

3

have in land purchases of this magnitude, being that

4

our Corporation Counsel said that it's too vast for

5

them to handle?

6

MR. TAM: For 17 years I was with the Attorney General's

7

Office and I represented the Board of Land and

8

Natural Resources. I was primarily responsible for

9

the land exchange between the Campbell Estate and

10

the State of Hawaii which involved 25,000 acres

11

each. I was involved in a foreclosure action with

12

Maui Marriott recently that was a multi- -- hundred

13

million dollar resolution. With the Board of Land

14

and Natural Resources I was involved in acquisitions

15

over 17 years that involved a lot of the major State

16

acquisitions over that time.

17

I have testified in Congress. I have done

18

work in Federal and State Courts. I represented the

19

State's role in geothermal litigation which involved

20

a substantial project involving hundreds of millions

21

of dollars. Our law firm has -- Bruce Noborikawa in

22

particular, whose resume was included, does land

23

acquisitions, that's one of his specialties, and he

24

has spent 25 years doing that throughout the State

25

for major private lenders.
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We have the capacity internally with 25

1
2

lawyers to handle anything that can be done in this

3

State essentially. Paul Alston, who's the lead

4

counsel for the firm, has been involved in major

5

acquisitions for years. So we have -- we have

6

internally the capacity to handle basically anything

7

that can be done in this State.

8
9
10
11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Have you handled any land
purchases which include water documentation and
perhaps business deals?
MR. TAM: I did it from the State side, not from the

12

private acquisition side. Our firm is involved in

13

acquisitions of land that have water on them, but

14

the -- my experience was primarily actually from the

15

governmental side of looking at that kind of

16

arrangement in quiet title actions and other kinds.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You heard one of the other Council

18

persons ask you about doing -- rather than straight

19

out purchase, if we were looking at this,

20

condemnation, what are your thoughts about this

21

policy?

22

MR. TAM: I think you have to be open as to the best

23

method to proceed and I don't think you should

24

exclude any possibility right now. One --

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Have you done -- have you done any
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1
2

condemnation?
MR. TAM: Yes, when I was with the State. One of the

3

things as a tax matter that may be beneficial to

4

Wailuku Agribusiness, frankly, is a friendly

5

condemnation. There are tax reasons why that may be

6

an appropriate method. And I don't know enough of

7

the facts at this point to make a suggestion one way

8

or the other.

9

I think my understanding is the reason the

10

Board of Water Supply is interested in retaining us

11

is to look at these options and come back to the

12

Board and say, look, here are your choices, here are

13

the costs, here are the benefits, you know, and then

14

give them the opportunity to make those decisions.

15

I think right now without the due diligence being

16

done it would be premature to make a choice of

17

method decision right now.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. I guess my cause for

19

concern from you now is the statement that you made

20

to try to serve the company that we're buying by

21

saying it would be of some benefit for them to go

22

into a friendly condemnation.

23

MR. TAM: Well, it would be -- it would be a benefit to

24

the County, but I'm -- what I'm suggesting is they

25

may not oppose it because they may find for their
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1

own tax reasons that have nothing to do with the

2

County that they would find that to their benefit.

3

That's just an example of another alternative.

4

That's why -- I'm not suggesting you do it to help

5

them particularly, but they may be amenable to that

6

for their own reasons.

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I guess the other question

8

I have is, you know, you initially said 30,000, $200

9

an hour, and I can't remember the rest of it.

10

MR. TAM: I didn't set a limit, by the way. We didn't

11

respond to a number. We were asked to submit our

12

resumes and our billing rates, and that's what we've

13

done.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh. That's it?

15

MR. TAM: That's right. That's all we were requested.

16

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Because they're saying 30,000 and

17

I'm curious in such a purchase and, of course,

18

you're going to look at it --

19

MR. TAM: My guess is that's too low.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- is -- huh?

21

MR. TAM: My guess is that's too low, but I don't have -

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, that's the part that I don't

23

want to be fooled. I've been -- we've been fooled

24

once about --

25

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Nishiki, we're not here to talk about
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1

being fooled or suggesting anything like that.

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Well --

3

CHAIR KANE: Let's just keep to the questions and let's

4
5

take away those types of issues.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I don't want to have any

6

representation about it being 30,000 and it being

7

more.

8
9
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MR. TAM: We never made an agreement. We were never told
about 30,000. We simply said, please submit your

10

billing rates. So I have not suggested what we

11

could do the work for.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What do you think would -- you

13

know, in your -- because you have had some

14

background, what do you think the cost would be if

15

you had to pick a figure out of the sky?

16

MR. TAM: I wouldn't want to pick a figure out of the sky

17

until I knew more about the facts. I don't know how

18

complex this is yet. I have gotten one letter which

19

was Wailuku Agribusiness letter to the Board and

20

their offer. That's the only information I have

21

seen. I haven't seen any other documentation yet,

22

so I'm not in a position to make that judgement.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Well, in purchases that you

24

mentioned about Campbell Estate and the others, do

25

you see some similarities in some of those cases, or

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

103

COW 10/30/01

1

even as your tenure working for the Division of Land

2

and Natural Resources?

3

MR. TAM: The problems you encounter later are often those

4

that you never thought would be the major problems

5

to start with because you discover new complexities.

6

And I have no idea what they may be at this point.

7

If we were asked to make a bid for it, we would have

8

to get a lot more information before we could make

9

that kind of judgement.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'm done.

11

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

12
13
14
15

And, Mr. Fukushima, it's not necessary. It's
not necessary.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, the question was more for

16

Howard, I guess. What exactly is -- are we going to

17

buy? The land and the water for State permits?

18

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, what we're buying is the land, we're

19

buying the irrigation system which consists of a

20

number of reservoirs --

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The transmission system?

22

MR. FUKUSHIMA: -- along with the ditch system --

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.

24

MR. FUKUSHIMA: -- and other facilities in the Wailuku Ag.

25

water system that they have.
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As far as the water rights, that's a gray

1
2

area. We believe that -- well, that's an area that

3

still has to be explored and I don't believe we can

4

give you a definitive answer today.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. And approximately --

6

MR. FUKUSHIMA: But we are looking at obtaining water from

7
8
9

the watershed, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Do you know how many acres,
approximately, we're talking about?

10

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Approximately 15,000 acres.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 15,000. And do we know how much

12
13

water comes out of that area?
CHAIR KANE: And just for a note, Ms. Tavares, that in the

14

first BE IT RESOLVED, it's actually approximately

15

13,000 acres, Mr. Fukushima, so just what do you

16

have on the resolution talks about in the second

17

WHEREAS and in the first BE IT RESOLVED, 13,000

18

acres.

19

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Okay. Yeah. There's about 13,166 acres

20

of watershed property. There are a number of other

21

reservoirs. They are also turning over to the

22

County Waihee Beach Park and Waiehu Beach Park as

23

part of the deal.

24
25

As I said earlier, the water rights, whether
they can actually sell us water, that is an open
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issue at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Tam knows all about that part,
the Water Public Trust.

4

CHAIR KANE: Is that a question?

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That was a statement.

6

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. Any further questions?

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No. Thank you.

8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I'll just be ready for your
recommendation.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Is there a time line on this? I
mean, it -- do we have to deal with them by next
month, by next year, what?
MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, Wailuku Agribusiness seems anxious

18

to get this deal going. We don't believe that we

19

should be jumping in without examining everything,

20

making sure that what were getting is what we need.

21

There does seem to be some urgency on Wailuku Ag.'s

22

part, but, again, we believe that we have to look at

23

all the facts, we have to examine the purchase more

24

closely to make sure that, you know, like I said,

25

that we're getting what we want to get.
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1

As far as the County's concerned, we do --

2

and I think everybody knows that we do need new

3

sources of water. And if we can use this water, it

4

will -- it will go a long way in providing the water

5

that's necessary for the County. So in that respect

6

there is some urgency on the County's part because

7

we need water, but in the big picture we don't think

8

that its something that we should be jumping into.

9

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: It was never my intent to jump

10

into anything. However, I asked the question

11

because my next question is: How long would it take

12

to come up with a recommendation to the Water Board?

13

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Again, as Mr. Tam has indicated and as

14

I -- and as I have indicated, there are a lot of

15

unanswered questions now and its -- it would be --

16

it would just be a wild guess if I was to tell you,

17

you know, how long it would take.

18

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Carroll.

19

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes.

20

CHAIR KANE: I believe what we have before us is a

21

resolution to get the ball rolling, so to speak, so

22

we can do the preliminary work to find out.

23

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I know.

24

CHAIR KANE: And I think the $30,000 as stated might be a

25

low figure, but it would provide us with another
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1

opportunity for the Corporation Counsel to come back

2

to the Committee and discuss an update of what they

3

have found and how we could proceed at that point

4

regarding monies. So I think this presents us with

5

a good opportunity to look into something that may

6

or may not be a good deal, but I think it's

7

something worth looking into and that's why we have

8

it on the agenda today.

9

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That ties nicely into my last

10

question.

11

CHAIR KANE: Proceed.

12

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: When would -- I would assume that

13

you would come back as soon as you did have a

14

recommendation?

15
16

CHAIR KANE: Either that or if they get close to the
$30,000 limit, Mr. Carroll.

17

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Okay. Thank you.

18

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Hokama -- I sense that we're going to

19

have another round because I have a few people

20

raising hands, but Mr. Hokama, go ahead.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Tam, what exactly is your

22

understanding of what is being requested of you and

23

your firm?

24
25

MR. TAM: My understanding is that the Board of Water
Supply would retain us to engage in due diligence to
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1

investigate what Wailuku Agriculture proposes to

2

sell, to analyze the water rights involved, to

3

analyze the values of the land and the legal

4

restrictions, including title restrictions, and to

5

present a series of options to the Board as to what

6

we believe their legal rights would be and their

7

different -- their choices. One would be a straight

8

purchase which would be subject to various limits.

9

Another might be eminent domain. I mean, there are

10

a variety of things. So we -- the first thing would

11

be to get the information and figure out what it is

12

that they're proposing to sell with what

13

restrictions and whether those make sense or not.

14

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I appreciate what you just

15

shared because I was wondering if your assignment is

16

to secure a purchase agreement.

17

MR. TAM: I view what we have been asked to -- the reason

18

why I've been asked to come here is initially

19

literally to do some work to analyze whether the

20

purchase or eminent domain or something else should

21

go ahead. And that would be a policy decision then

22

between the Board of Water Supply and this Council

23

and the County as to what they want to do. And then

24

if they say they want to go ahead and do it, then

25

you go ahead and prepare the documents and do the
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are, it's very difficult to make a judgement,
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especially given the range of the money involved.
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4

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If I can ask, you know --

5

CHAIR KANE: Proceed.

6

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because this always concerns me when

7

we're dealing with my favorite thing, money. Are

8

you -- Part of your due diligence would you consider

9

that you would look at the solvency of the company

10
11

wishing to sell assets?
MR. TAM: I don't think solvency is -- The question is:

12

Do they have good title? I mean, I don't care what

13

happens to them tomorrow if they transfer to us

14

good -- transfer to the County good title that gets

15

you what you want in terms of value. I mean,

16

once -- for all I know, once they sell all their

17

assets, if that's what they're going to do, they

18

could dissolve. I mean, that doesn't make any

19

difference. Now, you would want to have good title

20

insurance, you would want to make sure that whatever

21

their status later, if there's a warranty problem

22

and it turns out not to have -- they didn't have

23

good title on some aspect, that you can go after the

24

title insurer.

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No. I just bring that up because, you
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1

know, if you're going into bankruptcy protection and

2

you don't want to to tie up assets that you can get

3

a fair dollar for and don't want a trustee to

4

oversee your assets, then you want to make sure you

5

can conclude your sale prior to getting some kind of

6

court order stating that a trustee will either come

7

to reorganize your company or put your assets in a

8

trusteeship that you have no control over.

9
10

MR. TAM: I wasn't aware we were within 90 days of -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I don't know how solvent this

11

company is, and that's why I'm saying is that part

12

of your responsibility of due diligence?

13

MR. TAM: It would be if we believed that was an issue,

14

but we haven't been tasked with doing anything yet,

15

so --

16

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we deal with this company and

17

their various requests for decades and decades and

18

we know the history of where this company may be

19

heading and so it's -- that's why I asked you that

20

type of question, Mr. Tam.

21

MR. TAM: If we were tasked to do that, we would do it.

22

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One more question.

23

CHAIR KANE: Proceed.

24

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: As far as your qualification, and I

25

was quite happy to see that you were involved with
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the Waiahole water issue.
MR. TAM: I was counsel to the Water Commission during
their deliberations until -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Did you present the closing arguments
before the State Supreme Court?
MR. TAM: I represented the Water Commission in their

7

deliberations when they -- before they issued their

8

final decision, when they issued their preliminary

9

decision, and after that I was no longer with the

10

Attorney General's Office. I was not involved in

11

the oral arguments before the Supreme Court. I

12

was -- I had left the State at that point.

13

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: As a government entity that is

14

required to have some control over for the public

15

interest or the public rights doctrine, can we still

16

accomplish what may be to our citizen's best

17

interests to obtain and provide drinking water in

18

good quantity without having to purchase the

19

property?

20

MR. TAM: That's a -- that's a very open-ended question.

21

There are -- there are multiple ways to resolve

22

issues. I mean, owning property is not the only

23

means to do it. But, yeah, I think one of the

24

things that this purchase may offer the Board and

25

this Council is the opportunity to look at how
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1

you're going to solve problems in the future given

2

certain legal restrictions on uses of water. I

3

think that discussion could usefully be generated

4

out of this acquisition process so to realize how

5

much could you actually use, how much would be

6

restricted in some other fashion. Because I think

7

you need to start with what the need is and then

8

figure out is this acquisition going to solve that

9

need.

10

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The only reason I bring that up, Mr.

11

Tam, and it's going to convince me one way or

12

another whether to support this or not, is that if

13

this is basically a major owner of the current Iao

14

Aquifer and we already know of its limitations

15

according to how it has been developed to this date,

16

then for me my thought process goes why wouldn't we

17

want to consider buying property of another

18

watershed that has a lot of capacity that still

19

needs to be developed that can be put into a

20

transmission system to deliver water to where we

21

want it to be delivered versus an aquifer that is

22

almost closed to -- as some have put forth before

23

the State Water Commission a consideration for

24

designation, which means it's reached a certain

25

capacity already?
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MR. TAM: I'm not in a position at this point to answer

2

that question for you. That's a good question to

3

ask, but I don't have the information to answer it.

4
5

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being real candid about
it, Mr. Tam.
Thank you.

6
7

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Molina.

8
9
10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for
giving me an opportunity here.
A question for either Mr. Tam or Mr.

11
12

Fukushima. Now, these lands are designated as

13

conservation?

14

MR. FUKUSHIMA: That's correct.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Can you give me a definition

16

of conservation in relation to the types of

17

restrictions how this land can be used or cannot be

18

used?

19
20

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, Mr. -- maybe Mr. Tam would be better
able to answer that.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.

22

MR. TAM: The Land Use Commission classifies land in the

23

State as either urban, ag., rural, or conservation.

24

Conservation land could be privately or publicly

25

owned. It's under the jurisdiction of the Board of
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Land and Natural Resources and you have to get a

2

Conservation District Use Permit in order to do

3

anything on the conservation lands. They have

4

subzones that are classifying the conservation land

5

whether it's protected, limited resource, open, or

6

special subzones which have themselves different

7

rules based upon their characteristics. Often

8

watersheds are in the protective or resource

9

subzones by their nature that restrict uses because

10

you need to have the recharge occur without any

11

outside human interference.

12

Does that go to your point?

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Pretty well defined definition

14

there. So, in other words, you can't build any

15

structures, certain types of structures on this type

16

of land?

17

MR. TAM: It's not absolute, but it's very discouraged

18

in -- especially in watershed areas because you

19

don't want to pollute your groundwater sources. I

20

mean, these are islands. You can't bring the

21

Colorado River in to solve some problem. If you

22

pollute your groundwater, you are in trouble.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Market-wise for conservation

24

lands, I guess they're generally priced lower than

25

nonconservation lands?
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MR. TAM: As a general proposition, because of the

2

restrictions, somebody -- a willing buyer is less

3

likely to pay a lot of money where there is -- you

4

cannot do as much on it. That's taken into account

5

in the pricing.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. And one more

7

question for Mr. Fukushima, I guess. Do you have

8

any advanced knowledge as far as how many wells are

9

being proposed to be drilled in this area or any

10
11

other types of use the Water Department has?
MR. FUKUSHIMA: At this time there are no projects such as

12

that proposed. What is being proposed now is the

13

purchase of land along with appurtenances such as

14

these water facilities, the reservoirs, the

15

transmission ditches, flumes up in the mountains, so

16

forth.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.

18

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

19

Mr. Nishiki.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I really would like to

21

see -- you know, they have got maps here, but I

22

can't understand exactly where these particularly --

23

particular parcels are. So I would like to really

24

have the Department or whoever show us exactly where

25

the land is.
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Riki brings up a most important point. What

2

is the goal that we hope to achieve? Because I

3

think $28 million could probably buy us or look in

4

an area where there is water, if that's our goal. I

5

mean, we know that this is one basic infrastructure

6

that this County needs to go and pursue. Now, if

7

this money spent here has really no bottom line

8

reason on why we're pursuing it other than the

9

company wants to sell because they're in debt,

10

forget it. I'm not chasing something that -- and

11

spending taxpayers' money on go floating a bond and

12

put the County in debt.

13

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Nishiki.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And I think that we need to ask

15

the Water Department --

16

CHAIR KANE: Excuse me, Mr. Nishiki.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: -- that question, Mr. Chairman.

18

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Nishiki, what's before us today is the

19

request for special counsel not to exceed $30,000 on

20

looking into an offer that's being posed to the

21

County and the Board of Water Supply. That's what's

22

before us today. We're not talking about floating a

23

$28 million bond to buy extensive properties or

24

extensive pieces of land. So I ask you to stay

25

within the scope of what we have on the agenda.
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If you're going to refer to Mr. Hokama's

2

point, he makes a good point, however, I -- the

3

point that was made to the Iao Aquifer, which is

4

groundwater, and what's being represented in here

5

includes extensive surface water which we don't

6

currently have. And we're looking at seeing if it's

7

a viable direction for us to take in purchasing this

8

property, and that's what we're here discussing

9

today. So I ask you to not get too far forward and

10

start using statements that are not relevant to

11

what's on the agenda.
So, please, we're talking about hiring this

12
13

gentleman for $30,000 to look at a deal and whether

14

or not it's in our best interests to do so, Mr.

15

Nishiki. That's the goal, to answer your question.

16
17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I think what I stated bears some
thought.
I have a question for the Water Department.

18
19

CHAIR KANE: Proceed.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Is Howard representing the Water

21
22
23
24
25

Department?
MR. FUKUSHIMA: Well, if it's a technical sort of
question -CHAIR KANE: Howard, you need to speak into the mike,
please.
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MR. FUKUSHIMA: I'm sorry. If it's a technical question,

2

we have staff, we have the Deputy Director here as

3

well as the Fiscal Officer from the Department of

4

Water Supply if they're able to answer your

5

questions.

6

CHAIR KANE: Who would you like, Mr. Nishiki?

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Probably a water expert in the

8

9
10

areas that -- where these locations of properties
are located.
CHAIR KANE: Mr. Nishiki, it's already been stated in

11

prior statements that many of the details that are

12

being requested are premature questions, and that's

13

why we have this gentleman here who has provided his

14

resume and has been selected with his expertise to

15

proceed with the due diligence in this particular

16

proposal. That's what we're looking at, Mr.

17

Nishiki.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Chairman, to confine the

19

questions when there is a map available here of what

20

we're talking about that we're looking at, I think

21

is ultimately really tough for me as a

22

decision-maker. I -- All I'm asking is that they

23

provided us some maps here, this is part of the

24

agenda item and this is within the agenda item.

25

Now, if I'm -- these maps here and where they're
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located cannot be asked of -CHAIR KANE: Well, then let me ask you this, Mr. Nishiki:

3

Is it important for you to have full-blown, color

4

maps in front of you or better maps in this before

5

you make a decision? And if that's the case, then,

6

unfortunately, we don't have that information with

7

us today.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That's not the case. I'm asking
about these maps here. And I would like to ask the

10

representative of the Water Department some

11

questions in regards to the particular parcels that

12

we're discussing about hiring someone to look at.

13
14

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Tengan, would you like to come forward,
please.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman.

16

CHAIR KANE: Hang on, Mr. Arakawa.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Point of order.

18

CHAIR KANE: State your point, Mr. Arakawa.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The topic that we are discussing

20

is whether to allow the Water Department to hire

21

private counsel. It's not --

22

CHAIR KANE: With our blessing.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: It's not to debate the case. So I

24

would appreciate sticking to whether or not it is

25

appropriate to hire private counsel, and if our
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Corp. Counsel is giving us advice, keep it to that

2

particular topic.

3

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. And I respect your comments, Mr.

4

Arakawa, however, our colleague, Mr. Nishiki, feels

5

it's important for him to obtain information prior

6

to him rendering a decision, so I will respect his

7

request and let him proceed with his questions.

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: All right.

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

10
11
12

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Mr. Nishiki, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Mr. Tengan, the properties that

13

were shown here number four of them, C. Brewer

14

apparently is the owner of these properties. When

15

you sought out hiring an attorney and looking at

16

possible purchase of this property, what did you

17

hope to find out about the property that would be of

18

benefit for the Department being that --

19

MR. TENGAN: Mr. Nishiki, let me preface my statement by

20

saying that an offer was made to the Board. It

21

would be imprudent of us not to look into this offer

22

to see what values are involved in the offer. And

23

that's why the Board and I -- or the Department made

24

a recommendation to the Board to pursue this matter.

25

And in getting back to your maps, I'm sorry
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1

that the maps are not that readable, but in our

2

transmittal letter to the Chair, we do have the TMKs

3

identified. We've got 29 -- 2,909 acres in TMK

4

3-3-03:3. It's property north of Iao Stream.

5

There's 3,648 acres in TMK 3-5-03:01 that's south of

6

Iao Stream. We've got 3,407 acres in TMK 3-6-03:1

7

in Waikapu. There's 5,306 acres of which the Board

8

has already acquired 2,000 acres in TMK 3-2-14:1 in

9

Waihee. And if you would like, we could provide you

10
11

the map -- the TMK maps.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Now, the question, George, was

12

there must have been something that you were looking

13

at besides just land. I mean, if it was just land,

14

then maybe this Council and the Administration for

15

Human Concerns ought to look at it because we want

16

to put housing there or something. What was your

17

bottom line in looking at this proposal? What was

18

offered to you that you want to look at?

19

MR. TENGAN: I guess it's --

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Other than just hire a lawyer.

21

MR. TENGAN: In my view, it's to continue what we did in

22

the past in acquiring the 2,000 acres in out Waihee

23

that was to purchase the land in the conservation

24

area in the watershed. This is just a continuance

25

of that policy or that philosophy.
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In addition, there seems to be more value in

1
2

this particular arrangement in that the water

3

systems are being included in the offer, which

4

includes the surface water.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So the County now -- now pays

6

for -- in any of these areas to -- to Brewer right

7

now?

8

MR. TENGAN: For water?

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. Do you pay any money to

10
11

them?
MR. TENGAN: No. If we were to take water from the Iao

12

Ditch, we would have to pay like I believe it was 6

13

cents per thousand gallons, something like that.

14

That's what -- we were paying a similar price when

15

we were operating out of our temporary filter plant

16

up at the Iao Tank.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So what did the -- what did the

18

Department of Water Supply see besides now having

19

him look at all these areas as something that the

20

Water Department could benefit from? What was the

21

benefit that you saw that would be a selling point

22

to this Council?

23

MR. TENGAN: It would be protection of the conservation

24

areas, acquisition of -- possible acquisition of

25

surface waters, control over the lands as far as the
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conservation lands are concerned. If some other

2

interest was to get involved, you know, the Water

3

Board or the County would have no say in what

4

happens to the surface water.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I'm done.

6

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

7
8
9
10

Any further questions? Hearing none, Mr.
Tengan, thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One last question, please, Chair.
Just one question.

11

CHAIR KANE: Hold on. Mr. Hokama.

12

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: If the County owned the land that is

13

being proposed, would it be less likely that the

14

State would declare it designate -- or consider

15

designation? Is there an advantage?

16

MR. TENGAN: I wouldn't want to answer -- try to answer

17

that question because I think they would still be

18

looking at the draw on the aquifer.

19

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Tengan.

20

CHAIR KANE: Okay. Any further questions? Mr. Nishiki.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. George, you know,

22

ultimately this Council is going to, after getting

23

these studies back, make a decision on whether we

24

see fit for purchasing this property. I was just

25

curious what your thoughts were if this whole
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subject matter and the reporting be done to this

2

Council rather than to the Water Board? What would

3

you do better than us, or vice versa?

4

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Nishiki.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Who do you see as the benefit?

6

CHAIR KANE: That question is not a relevant question to

7

the item on the agenda, so I'm not going to allow

8

you to pursue that question, Mr. Nishiki. We need

9

to stay relevant to the item on the agenda, Mr.

10

Nishiki. That's all I'm asking you to do. I'm

11

being very fair with you. Please, if you can just

12

comply with the rules that we have set for ourselves

13

in conducting ourselves in these meetings.

14
15
16
17

Do you have any further questions, Mr.
Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yes, I have a question.
George, in looking at this proposal, is it a

18

fact that this gentleman would then report back to

19

the Water Board?

20

MR. TENGAN: You mean Mr. Tam?

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then you would -- you would

22
23
24
25

then make your decision on which way to proceed?
MR. TENGAN: I think the decision on which way to proceed
will rest with the Board.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.
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CHAIR KANE: Any further questions?
The Chair's recommendation is to approve the
resolution as presented.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So moved.

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So moved.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.

7

CHAIR KANE: It's been moved by Tavares, seconded by I

8

believe Ara- -- I'm sorry, Mr. Molina. For

9

discussion, Ms. Tavares.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No discussion. I think we have

11

discussed it. I believe that having Mr. Tam is like

12

so many pluses we would run out of paper to put the

13

number of pluses. I don't think we could have found

14

a better person to take this case on, actually. And

15

I applaud your work that you have done in the past.

16

MR. TAM: Thank you.

17

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.

18
19

Any further discussion? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Brief discussion, thank you. I

20

believe if the Water Department is looking at

21

purchase of a property, they need to have a lawyer

22

that's qualified and to be able to explore this

23

properly. So I'm supporting Mr. Tam's hiring

24

because our Corp. Counsel is saying this is outside

25

of their scope and is appropriate.
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CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
Mr. Nishiki.

2
3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: What time schedule do we have to

4

get anything back from Mr. Tam in regards to what

5

he's found out? What kind of time tables do we have

6

set?

7

MR. TENGAN: I don't have -- I don't have privy to that

8

information. I believe Mr. Tam will be working with

9

Board Chair Peter Rice, who has been designated by

10

the Board to act in behalf of the Board in this

11

particular case.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I would hope, Mr. Chairman, that

13

perhaps the County or the Water Department would be

14

looking at similar circumstances. I would hope that

15

Mr. Tam would have one of our legal counsels,

16

because they say that they don't have the

17

experience, working hand in hand with him probably

18

because a lot of the work will be done with a

19

company that is here on Maui. Is that a

20

possibility, sir, to defray some of the County

21

expenses that you can train some of our litigation

22

team? We constantly seem to be going outside and

23

hiring expertise that I have some concern with. I

24

know we have got bright young minds.

25

MR. FUKUSHIMA: If I may, Mr. Chairman.
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1

CHAIR KANE: Proceed, Mr. Fukushima.

2

MR. FUKUSHIMA: Our office will be working with Mr. Tam.
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3

We are hoping that those matters that our office

4

could assist Mr. Tam in would both be a learning

5

experience as well as an opportunity to keep costs

6

down. And we believe a true working relationship

7

can be -- can be worked out with Mr. Tam and Mr.

8

Tam's firm. And you're correct, we will be learning

9

something.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Comment, sir.

11

MR. TAM: My mike is on? If I might add one thing.

12

CHAIR KANE: You should put that cover on. It gets all

13

fuzzy on us.

14

MR. TAM: All right.

15

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

16

MR. TAM: We will try to work -- we obviously don't want

17

to duplicate anything that the Corporation Counsel

18

or the Board already knows. So we will try to find

19

out what they have in order to just add the value we

20

can add because we have no interest in reinventing

21

the wheel if they already have the information and

22

the knowledge. So we will obviously be working with

23

them to figure out what they already know.

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

25

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
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Any further questions? We are in discussion.

1
2

Hearing none, all in favor of the resolution say

3

aye.

4

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

5

CHAIR KANE: Opposed? Hearing no opposition, it has been

6

approved unanimously by the body to the full Council

7

as a recommendation.

8

VOTE: AYES:

9
10
11
12
13
14
15

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

CouncilmeMbers Arakawa, Carroll,
Johnson, Molina, Nishiki and Tavares,
Vice-Chair Hokama and Chair Kane.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Kawano.
ADOPT PROPOSED RESOLUTION.

CHAIR KANE: Members, thank you very much. Mr. Tam, thank
you. Mr. Tengan, thank you. And Mr. Fukushima --

16

?: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

17

CHAIR KANE: -- thank you very much.

18
19

COW-11(4) SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION OF CLAIMS AND LAWSUITS
(USAA ON BEHALF OF JOHN E. QUISTGARD, CLAIM NO.
2000-126)

20

CHAIR KANE: Members, we have two more items. The first

21

item that we have on the agenda, Item No. 11(4)

22

involves a claim or a resolution authorizing

23

settlement in the amount of $3,680. Members, it is

24

the Chair's recommendation to allow first

25

Corporation Counsel to make an opening statement on
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this item and then if there is any necessary

2

discussion on this matter, we'll proceed with that.

3

Before we move any further, Members, I

4

apologize, I would like to acknowledge the receipt

5

of five written testimonies in support of a request

6

for indemnification on the item that was proposed

7

earlier to us, Item No. 46(10). Are there any

8

objections to receiving these into the record?

9
10
11
12
13

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you very much.
And with that, Ms. Williams, Deputy
Corporation Counsel.
MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you. I may be able to do this in

14

open session. The reason that I had reserved the

15

opportunity to speak in executive session was in the

16

event that Council members had any questions that

17

would relate to any personnel issues.

18

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. Proceed.

19

MS. WILLIAMS: This is a claim that's brought against the

20

County of Maui by USAA Insurance on behalf of their

21

insured for the amount of $3,680.78. Since we are

22

not authorized to settle any claim in excess of

23

$3,000 without authorization of Council, I'm here to

24

relate to you the events of November 22nd, 2000.

25

Our County driver a Maui Police -- sorry, Maui Fire
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Captain rear-ended the USAA insured and so I don't

2

think there's any defense to liability. And the

3

amount that's being requested by USAA would simply

4

cover the costs of repair, the insured's rental

5

cost, and the insured's deductible.

6

CHAIR KANE: Members, any questions?

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No questions.

8

CHAIR KANE: Hearing none, Members, the Chair's

9

recommendation is to approve --

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So moved.

11

CHAIR KANE: -- the resolution.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So moved.

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Second.

14

CHAIR KANE: It's been moved by Tavares, seconded by

15

Arakawa. Discussion? Hearing none, all in favor of

16

the motion say aye.

17

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

18

CHAIR KANE: Opposed? Carried.

19

VOTE: AYES:

20
21
22
23
24
25

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

CouncilmeMbers Arakawa, Carroll,
Johnson, Molina, Nishiki and Tavares,
Vice-Chair Hokama and Chair Kane.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmethber Kawano.
ADOPT PROPOSED RESOLUTION.

CHAIR KANE: Ms. Williams, thank you very much.
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COW-46(10) SPECIAL COUNSEL AND/OR INDEMNIFICATION (HALE 0
KAULA CHURCH, ET AL. VS. THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION, ET AL., CIVIL NO. CV01-00615 SPK KSC)

3

CHAIR KANE: Members, we are on the final item on today's

1

4

agenda, 46(10), the special counsel and/or

5

indemnification, the Hale 0 Kaula Church, et al.,

6

versus the Maui Planning Commission, et al., Civil

7

No. CV 01-00615 SPK KSC. Members, in regards to

8

this particular item, one or more executive meetings

9

pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised

10

Statutes are anticipated to consult with legal

11

counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the

12

powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and the

13

liabilities of the County, the Council, and

14

Committee.

15

Saying that and prior to asking for a motion

16

to convene an executive session, I would like to

17

allow Victoria Takayesu from Corporation Counsel to

18

make an opening statement on this particular agenda

19

item. So if I can direct you to Item 46(10). And

20

we also have with us Brian Moto also with our

21

Corporation Counsel.

22
23

Good afternoon. And, Ms. Takayesu, go ahead.
MS. TAKAYESU: Good afternoon. Thank you. This as you

24

have before you is a Federal Civil Rights complaint.

25

You have heard numerous people testify regarding
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this complaint this afternoon. We are here today to

2

decide -- Several of the individuals named in the

3

caption of the complaint, the Planning Commission

4

members, the hearing officer and the Director of

5

Planning have been sued in their individual

6

capacities. We are requesting their indemnification

7

or any alternative to special counsel. We do

8

believe that indemnification will alleviate any

9

conflict we will have in representing those

10

individuals, and that recommendation is based upon a

11

conversation that I had with Jeffrey Kam from the

12

ODC and based on the restatement of the law

13

(inaudible).

14

This case does have to do with the Religious

15

Land Use Law as has been put forth by Mr. Hurd, and

16

it also involves several constitutional issues under

17

the federal law as well as the state law. I would

18

like to continue discussion of this case in

19

executive session.

20

CHAIR KANE: Members?

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair.

22

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Arakawa.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: On this particular item, basically

24

it's my read that if Corp. Counsel advised the Board

25

and they acted accordingly, we should indemnify,
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there's no ifs, ands, or buts about it. The

2

question in my mind is whether Judith Fuqua should

3

also be part of this indemnification. So if that's

4

what you want to discuss in private session, then

5

that I think is appropriate, but other than that, I

6

am ready to vote right now.

7

MS. TAKAYESU: Yes, I would like to bring up

8

indemnification of all the members including Ms.

9

Fuqua.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.

11

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.

12
13

Any further questions in open session? Okay,
Mr. Nishiki, go ahead.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.

15

CHAIR KANE: And if you could speak into the mike, Mr.

16
17

Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Brian, the public testimony today

18

brought out some concerns in regards to the

19

protection of land use as a religious exercise act.

20

We know that you gave in some of the statements that

21

have been made public by individual Planning

22

Commission members some legal opinions. Did you

23

know of this protection of land use as a religious

24

exercise law?

25

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Moto.
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MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, yes, at the time of being -- at
the time of working with the Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And obviously as being a new law,

4

were you able to proceed to look at some of the

5

challenges that have been made and perhaps not been

6

made and thoroughly research this law prior to

7

giving a legal opinion?

8
9

MS. TAKAYESU: You know, I'm sorry, I have to interject
only because I believe that as we are being sued and

10

Mr. Moto's advice is part of the basis of that

11

lawsuit, that I really would prefer that be

12

discussed in executive session.

13

CHAIR KANE: Thank you. And the Chair agrees that because

14

we have been sued, I believe that it's more

15

appropriate that we have that discussion in

16

executive session, Mr. Nishiki.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Let me ask you about process,

18

Brian, just because there was some public testimony

19

today in regards to process as how this case started

20

with the hiring of a -- Do you call Mrs. Fuqua a

21

hearings officer? Is that what you call her?

22
23
24
25

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, yes, she was the hearings
officer.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And the process is what I
have some concerns about. She was hired as a
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1

hearings officer and then this came as the Planning

2

Commission were discussing a Special Use Permit.

3

Obviously members who live in that area objected to

4

the Special Use Permit so therefore a hearing was

5

held. Mrs. Fuqua was then -- can you tell me that

6

process now from there and how it goes, how the

7

story goes? Because one person stated how it went

8

and there was some objection and so if you could

9

relate to this Board what the process is.

10

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman.

11

CHAIR KANE: Ms. Takayesu, I believe that it's fine for

12

him to do that because all he's doing is restating

13

in his opinion what occurred, what led up to certain

14

events.

15

MS. TAKAYESU: Yeah. I think it would be okay.

16

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

17

MS. TAKAYESU: Especially if he speaks in general terms.

18

CHAIR KANE: Yes. Thank you. And it's a matter of public

19

record already. So thank you, Mr. Nishiki, and

20

proceed, Mr. Moto.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

22

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, I will address it in general

23
24
25

terms.
I do not remember -- I think the file will
reflect exactly when the application for a Special
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Use Permit was filed. It was quite some time ago.

2

Yes, Ms. Judith Neustadter Fuqua was appointed a

3

hearing officer after the application became a

4

contested case as the result of a filing of an

5

intervention by certain individuals. Ms. Fuqua was

6

appointed hearing officer pursuant to the rules

7

regarding intervention and contested case hearings

8

under the Maui Planning Commission rules of -- rules

9

of practice and procedure.

10

And after an extensive prehearing process

11

that involved discovery and motions, a hearing was

12

finally convened. I'm sorry, off the top I have

13

forgotten the date of the hearing. And in that

14

hearing the intervenor represented by Mr. Kosaka

15

presented their case-in-chief, however, the

16

applicant representing -- represented by Mr. Hurd

17

and Mr. Rapacz declined or refused to present their

18

case-in-chief. They did not call any witnesses or

19

present any evidence on their behalf, instead they

20

interposed objections to the proceeding. However,

21

the hearing went on and the hearing officer

22

thereafter, some weeks after, drafted a set of

23

Proposed Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and

24

Recommendations.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: So she rendered a decision?
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1

MR. MOTO: Yes.

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Was it at that point that Mr. Hurd

3

objected to her sitting as the hearings officer

4

because of some prejudice? Is it at that point you

5

remember that that occurred?

6

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, actually, his -- Mr. Hurd had

7

filed a motion to disqualify the hearing officer

8

sometime before the start of the hearing, shortly --

9

actually, I think it was two or three days before

10
11

the hearing. I'm not sure of the exact date.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. And is there rules right

12

now within the Planning Commission as to who decides

13

whether to grant that opposition or not grant it?

14

MS. TAKAYESU: I'm sorry. Again, no disrespect. I have

15

to object. Part of that lawsuit alleges due process

16

and procedural violations and any I think comment as

17

to interpretation of the rules I again would prefer

18

if we discuss that in executive session.

19
20

CHAIR KANE: Okay. I don't think the question is asking
for an interpretation of the rule.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Correct.

22

CHAIR KANE: I think the question is asking if there is,

23

in fact, a rule.

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Right.

25

CHAIR KANE: And I think that is a matter of public record
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and therefore I think --

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

3

CHAIR KANE: -- that we should proceed with that question.

4

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, the -- the rules of the Planning

5

Commission empower the hearing officer with certain

6

responsibilities and authority in the conduct of a

7

contested case hearing. I do not have a copy -- I

8

didn't bring a copy of those rules with me today,

9

but among other things they provide that the hearing

10

officer has the authority to rule on all motions

11

except those dispositive of a case; in other words,

12

those in which the substance of the matter being

13

applied for.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. So -- so, in essence, if

15

someone objects to the hearing officer and asks him

16

or her to recuse themselves based on certain

17

allegations, the hearing officer is the one that

18

makes the decision whether he or she will recuse

19

herself from the case? That's the rule of the

20

Commission?

21

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, yes. As we interpret it, yes.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. So there are written rules

23

in regards to when an objection is made to a hearing

24

officer sitting on the Board with reason? There are

25

rules that have been adopted by the Planning
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Commission?
MR. MOTO: Well, Mr. Chairman, the -- there is no specific

3

rule on motions to disqualify. What there is is a

4

general rule that describes the powers and

5

responsibilities of the hearing officer, and it's

6

within that rule that it talks about the power of

7

the hearing officer to rule on motions in the course

8

of the contested case hearing.

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And that --

10

CHAIR KANE: Microphone, Mr. Nishiki. Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And that concern raised by

12

the other side is a motion, would be a motion? See,

13

I don't know legal terminology.

14

CHAIR KANE: Mr. Moto.

15

MR. MOTO: Mr. Chairman, in fact, it was -- they did, in

16

fact, file a motion.

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: To have --

18

MR. MOTO: I believe, if I remember correctly, it said

19

something to the effect to disqualify the hearing

20

officer.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

22

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

23

Any further questions? Hearing none, I'll

24

entertain a motion and a second to enter into

25

executive session.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So moved.

2

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.

3

CHAIR KANE: It's been moved by Molina, seconded by

4
5

Hokama. Discussion? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Mr. Chairman, the scope of what

6

we're discussing today is the resolution, this

7

resolution?

8
9

CHAIR KANE: That's correct. We are discussing the
request by Corporation Counsel for indemnification

10

of the individuals that are mentioned in the

11

resolution.

12
13

140

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And that is the total scope of the
discussion we're having today?

14

CHAIR KANE: That is correct.

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Because most of the people that

16

are waiting here I believe are anticipating we may

17

be trying to make a legal decision as to whether or

18

not to hear the case or to do other things.

19

CHAIR KANE: No. The discussion is based on what is on

20

our agenda is to decide whether or not we will be

21

supporting an indemnification, a special counsel, or

22

we may not make a decision at all to those items.

23

We may end up filing. We may end up deferring.

24

There's a number of options that can occur, but the

25

discussion will be limited strictly to the sensitive
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matters in this case that talk about

2

indemnification.

3
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I just wanted to clarify that so

4

the people that are waiting will understand that

5

what they're trying to -- they're waiting for will

6

not occur today.

7

CHAIR KANE: Well, we will reconvene in open session.

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes.

9

CHAIR KANE: And at that point we will proceed with the

10

agenda as to what this body will decide upon. And

11

at that point the people who are here with an

12

interest in this case can hear what the result would

13

be of our discussion here in open session --

14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Correct.

15

CHAIR KANE: -- as well as information that we have gained

16
17
18
19

to help us make a decision at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Right. But it's strictly on the
resolution that is before us?
CHAIR KANE: That's correct. And the Chair will not allow

20

any discussion outside, again, of what is on the

21

agenda. And I will not allow any discussion that is

22

of a public record, public nature. It's already

23

public record and we will only discuss things that

24

are of a sensitive nature that will otherwise

25

compromise the County in liabilities against us.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

142

COW 10/30/01

1
2
3
4
5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you for that
explanation.
CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, is your -- is it your

6

intention to allow Mr. Min to sit in to our

7

executive session? I have some questions that I

8

feel may be pertinent to my decision on the issue.

9

CHAIR KANE: I feel that it's appropriate to have Mr. Min

10

sit in on that executive session and I also feel

11

that it's -- unless there is an objection by

12

Corporation Counsel, I feel that it's appropriate to

13

allow any of the people who are among this case to

14

be included if we call them in for specific

15

questions that directly impacts them. Keep in mind

16

that our discussion is of a general nature -- or,

17

excuse me, of a specific nature specific to one

18

of -- one of the many folks there. The other folks

19

are not entitled to sit in on that specific

20

discussion on one -- another individual.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's understood.

22

CHAIR KANE: I'll be very tight as far as how we proceed

23

with executive session. It's, again, just to

24

protect us because we are being sued.

25

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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CHAIR KANE: So, Mr. Nishiki, we are in discussion.

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Fuqua here?

3

MS. TAKAYESU: I don't see her. She was aware of the

4

hearing. I had asked her late last week if she was

5

going to be appearing. She did indicate that she

6

had some scheduling conflicts. Robin from Planning

7

did try to call her and leave a message, but she --

8

she hasn't shown up and I don't think she's

9

available.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You did make an attempt, you said,
to try to get her here today?

12

MS. TAKAYESU: Yeah.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you.

14

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

15

Any further discussion? Hearing none, we do

16

have a motion on the floor. All in favor of the

17

motion say aye.

18

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

19

CHAIR KANE: Opposed? Carried.

20

VOTE: AYES:

21
22
23
24
25

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Councilmembers Arakawa, Carroll,
Johnson, Molina, Nishiki and Tavares,
Vice-Chair Hokama and Chair Kane.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Kawano.
EXECUTIVE SESSION.
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CHAIR KANE: Members, we are in recess and we will

2

reconvene subject to the conclusion of our executive

3

session.

4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12

(Gavel.)

RECESS: 4:48 p.m.
(THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING ENTERED INTO EXECUTIVE
SESSION AT 4:58 P.M. AND ENDED AT 5:48 P.M.)
RECONVENE: 5:54 p.m.

CHAIR KANE: (Gavel.) I would like to reconvene the
Council's Committee of the Whole of October 30th,
2001.
Ms. Takayesu.

13

COW-46(10) SPECIAL COUNSEL AND/OR INDEMNIFICATION (HALE 0
KAULA CHURCH, ET AL. VS. THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION, ET AL., CIVIL NO. CV01-00615 SPK KSC)

14

MS. TAKAYESU: Thank you, Chair. I would like to make a

15

recommendation. I did make a typographical error on

16

the resolution. It should include Randy Piltz on

17

the caption. His name is included in the WHEREAS in

18

the body of the reso. I just like to include his

19

name in the caption of the resolution.

20

CHAIR KANE: Members, if you will note that change.

21

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So noted.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Do you need a motion?

23

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.

24
25

Oh, also in the first BE IT RESOLVED.
MS. TAKAYESU: I'm sorry. In addition, I would also like
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1

to add the name of Randy Piltz in the first BE IT

2

RESOLVED paragraph. Again, that is a typographical

3

error. His name was previously mentioned in the

4

body of the resolution.

5
6

CHAIR KANE: Thank you.
Noted, Members?

7

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So noted.

8

CHAIR KANE: Members, after the discussion that we had in

9

previous open session and after our continuation of

10

discussion in executive session, it is the Chair's

11

recommendation to approve the resolution asking for

12

indemnification of the mentioned members in the

13

resolution.

14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So moved.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.

16

CHAIR KANE: It's been moved by Arakawa, seconded by

17

Molina. Discussion. Mr. Arakawa.

18

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Chairman, as I understand it, we

19

have two main options and a third that is probably

20

undesirable all the way around. Either we accept

21

this resolution to indemnify or we hire individual

22

counsel for each of the members on this body. The

23

third being taken no action, in which case we would

24

probably be sued by every one of the members because

25

we're not doing our responsibility.
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CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I just hope

4

that we approve this and that Corporation Counsel

5

can work with the parties involved and perhaps come

6

to some sort of resolution without going to court.

7
8
9

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Any further comments from the members? Mr.
Nishiki.

10

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. I just want to read from

11

this law that many of the people from the general

12

public and I'm sure that those of us that want to

13

practice worship of God which has been given to us

14

living here in the United States of America under

15

our Constitution. And this recent law that has been

16

passed by the 106th Congress, 2nd Session, an Act

17

that says, "Protection of Land Use as Religious

18

Exercise, Substantial Burdens, (1) General Rule --

19

No government shall impose or implement a land use

20

regulation in a manner that imposes a substantial

21

burden on the religious exercise of a person,

22

including a religious assembly or institution,

23

unless the government demonstrates that imposition

24

of the burden on that person, assembly, or

25

institution -- (A) is in furtherance of a compelling
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government interest;" and "(B) is the least

2

restrictive means of furthering that compelling

3

government interest."

4

Now, in the resolution that is being asked to

5

defend the Planning Commissioners as well as the

6

administrative hearing officer as well as Mr. Min,

7

who is the Planning Director, I personally believe

8

that by the action that we pass today -- and I think

9

that perhaps we need to do a little more research on

10

this -- that we're in a bad situation here in Maui

11

County, that we're going to draw national attention.

12

And I would hope that these parties, be it our legal

13

representative or the other party that is being

14

represented today can perhaps just drop the suit and

15

as stated today not pursue any financial

16

compensation and perhaps then move towards getting

17

your permit to worship.

18

I know just as a believer in religious

19

freedom, 1st Amendment, I would hope that this

20

contentious kind of situation that we're faced with

21

is not worth even the first step that this Council

22

is about to take. And so I would ask that cooler

23

minds if we are God-serving people and if that is

24

the bottom line of where you want to go in this

25

place called United States of America, County of
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Maui, then let's do it civilly amongst sincere human

2

beings. And for this reason I'm not going to even

3

take that first step, but would hope that cool minds

4

can take this out of the court system and pursue

5

some sane ending in this situation.

6

I personally believe that anyone has the

7

right to go and -- wherever he or she wants to go

8

and worship and pray and assemble and serve God no

9

matter what you call your God. And for this reason

10

I'm not going to even take that first step in

11

passing this resolution.

12

Thank you.

13

CHAIR KANE: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki.

14

Any further comments from the members?

15

Seeing no further discussion, Members, we have a

16

motion on the floor to approve a resolution as

17

presented by the Corporation Counsel with the

18

notations of Mr. Randy Piltz's name. Members, I'll

19

call for the question. All in favor of the motion

20

say aye.

21

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

22

CHAIR KANE: Opposed?

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No.

24

CHAIR KANE: For the record, we have five ayes and one no.

25

The motion passes. It moves on as a recommendation
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2

to the full Council.
VOTE: AYES:

3
4
5
6
7
8
9
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NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Councilmembers Arakawa, Carroll,
and Molina, Vice-Chair Hokama and Chair
Kane.
Councilmember Nishiki.
None.
None.
Councilmembers Johnson, Kawano, and
Tavares.
ADOPT REVISED PROPOSED RESOLUTION.

CHAIR KANE: Members, we have no other items on the agenda
for this afternoon -- or this evening, this meeting

10

is adjourned.

11

ADJOURN: 6:03 p.m.

(Gavel.)

12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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CERTIFICATE

1
2

STATE OF HAWAII
SS.

3
4

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUI )

5
6

I, Sandra J. Gran, Certified Shorthand

7

Reporter for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify

8

that the proceedings were taken down by me in

9

machine shorthand and was thereafter reduced to

10

typewritten form under my supervision; that the

11

foregoing represents to the best of my ability, a

12

true and correct transcript of the proceedings had

13

in the foregoing matter.

14

I further certify that I am not attorney for

15

any of the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned

16

with the cause.

17
18

DATED this 28th day of November, 2001, in
Maui, Hawaii.

19
SANDRA J. GRAN
Notary Public
State of Hawaii

20
21
22
23

Sandra J. Gran
Hawaii CSR 424
Notary Public for Hawaii
My Commission Expires: 5/14/04

24
25
RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

